
A SELF-HELP HOUSING 
PROJECT IN RURAL TUNISIA 
IN RETROSPECT 

Mirina Curuchet 

Scandinavian Institute of African Studies, Uppsala 
in cooperation with 
Department of Building Function Analysis, Lund University, Uppsala 



A SELF-HELP HOUSING 
PROJECT IN RURAL TUNISIA 
IN RETROSPECT 

Mirina Curuchet 

Seandinavian Institute of African Studies, Uppsala 
in cooperation with 
Department of Building Function Analysis, Lund University, Uppsala 



Photographs by the author, unless otherwise stated 

ISBN 91 -7106-261 -0 
O Mirina Curuchet 1986 
Printed in Sweden by 
Uppsala University, Uppsala 1987 



IN MEMORY OF MY BROTHER, 
ALFRED0 CURUTCHET 



ABSTRACT 

The purpose of this study is to analyze and dissemina- 
te an experiment of rural self -help ho~~siilg initiated 
as part of the vocational training of a group of stu- 
dents of architectgre and which allowed to improve 
significantly the housing conditions of a group of 
deprived peasants in rural Tuilisia. 

The discussion of the various aspects and requirements 
of the project gives rise to a series of reflections 
about the means and conditions indispensable for im- 
plementing projects oriented to meet the basic needs 
of the deprived groups. Equally crucial are the re- 
flections about the dissemination of the results of 
the project. 

Conclusions connected with aid policy, training in 
architecture and the resulting quality and economy of 
the housing scheme are drawn, but the main interest is 
put on self-help construction as a housing policy 
strategy. The author stresses the positive results of 
the Rohian experiment for the beneficaries on a 
short-term basis, but she is doubtful about self-help 
as an adequate strategy and of a general validity for 
solutions to a larger scale. 
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PREFACE 

The present study is about a project begun in 1977  by 
a group of students of architecture at the University 
of Lund, Sweden and in which I was envolved the first 
year as teacher and project supervisor. 

Inspiration and support was given by late professor 
Lennart Kvarnstr-om, who was well acquainted with the 
bad situation of popular housing in Tunisia. This is a 
country which also possesses one of the richest verna- 
cular architectural -heritages of the Third World. 

It is also important to point out that since 1 9 6 8  the 
School of Architecture of Lund has a tradition of pro- 
moting 'international projects' set in the Third 
World, especially in Africa and Asia. This is in line 
with the Swedish Development Assistance Policy initia- 
ted i.n 1 9 6 2  and administered by the Swedish Interna- 
tional Development Authority (SIDA) under the assump- 
tion that the principle of solidarity should play a 
significant role within this policy. 

Together with this attitude of solidarity, Sweden lac- 
ked enough knowledge and experience on the Third World 
to efficiently administer this assistance. This is one 
of the reasons why a process of internationalization 
of teaching was promoted in the universities from 
governmental level. The aim was to form technicians 
qualified to work abroad, be it in the framework of 
the SIDA programmes, or, more recently, in the context 
of export services belonging to private Swedish 
enterprises. 

The project analyzed here partakes of the Swedish 
activities for assistance to development in the Third 
World. The participants were a group of students and 
teachers who had different reasons to participate in 
it: an attitude of solidarity, at times close to cha- 
rity, a challenging attitude in the face of a problem 
which seemed without solution. 

The especial interest of this project lies in the fact 
that it began in the framework of vocational training 
of a group of students of architecture, and managed to 
become a reality with the implementation of a group of 
54 houses. It contributes to knowledge both in the 
domain of teaching of architecture and in the domain 
of providing housing for Third World deprived groups. 
I will in this study draw the relevant conclusions 
from both domains, but mainly in the area of the gro- 
wing problem of housing in the Third World. 

The sources of information for this stady are ro be 
found ln the reports of the project group plus the 



material I collected through several visits to Tuni- 
sia, particularly the last one in december 1983 when 
field work was carried out in the region of Rohia-El 
Haria. 

During the period which has elapsed since the field 
work, I have been able to spend only part of my time 
on the completion of this report. In this period I had 
the opportunity to di.scuss a draft of the stlidy -,iihi: 

researchers at CEVE (Centro Experimental d? la Vivien- 
da Econ6mica) in Chrdoba, Argentina, getting 
helpful comments. 

Part of this report was written in Spanish and trans- 
lated into English by Tamara Nutting and Fabianne 
Warrington - Joanne Hurman scrutinized the final ver- 
sion. 

I would like to acknowledge all the support I have 
received, especially from Professor Birgit Krantz, my 
supervisor at the Department of Building Function Ana- 
lysis, at the School of Architecture in Lund, and from 
Ann Schlyter and Per Iwansson through helpful comments 
on the manuscript. 

I am grateful to Philippe Lebatard and to SADEL mem- 
bers for having been allowed to share their documenta- 
tion, experiences and insights. 

I am equally grateful to Jacques Lagercrantz and to 
Maria Udriot for their help with lay-out and 
illustrations. Finally, I also want to express my sin- 
cere thanks to Marianne Olson and Ingegerd Nicklasson 
for the transcription of the manuscript. 

M.Cltina C W L L L ~ C ~ Q R  
Lund, May 1986  
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1 INTRODUCTION 

To face the problein of housing in Tunisia, like in any 
other Third World Country, means to face a much dee- 
per, complex and dramatic problem which is that of 
underdevelopment with its corollary of unemployment, 
misery, hunger, malnutrition and child mortality and 
population explosion. This is particularly true espe- 
cially when we are dealing with the urban population. 
There is no prospect of change on the panorama. 

Table 1 . The population of the developing countries 
according to the UN ( 1 9 8 0 )  in billions. 
i S u u c e :  Reu;lwb~uu.td 84:20) 

Table 2. The population in the cities of developing 
countries according to the UN (1980) in billions. The 
percentage of urban population is taken f r ~ m  the total 
population according to table 1 .  
(Suuhcc: R~LLt~'i/~ull!hd 84:20) 

Moreover, in the last years, the economic situation, 
productivity and in general all the i-ndices measuring 
the level of development, or more adequately, the 
level of underdevelopment in the Third World, have not 
ceased to get worse. 

In light of the new international division of labour, 
the industrialized countries do not stop getting 
wealthier whils the poor counrries are sinking ever 
more. The terms of exchange do not cease to deteriora- 
te and the foreign debts have reached levels which 
make them simply impossible to pay. The only topic of 
discussion between the Third World and the financial 
metropolis is the payment of the intsrests on the 
interests. 

Tn terns of housing, "the reality is that one third of 
humanity lives in shacks and even in the street (like 
i.n Calcut-ta, Cairo, or El Salvador) Meanwhile, 500 000 
s;i;irnl:isrs and technicians work to improve weapons 
xhii-h ars ever more sophisticated and destructive, or 
WC: travel to the moon or we destroy soilrces of energy 
. K , ~ I C ~  ,I. a?,? not renevrablo, meanwhils we t~urn the world 

11p side down i;l order to consume usoless and damaging 
?uxuri.?s" (Berreta 1984). 



Within this context it seems utopian to believe we can 
find solutions to the problem of housing in the Third 
World, given that "By deEiniti.on, the universal human 
activity of building houses becomes a problem, an 
industry centred on the problems of housing is created 
with an arrny of experts, burea?lcrats and rsxa rzhers , 
whose existence is a guarantee that the problem will 
never be resolved." (Ward, 1 9 7 6 ) .  

This is how the theoretical groblems of the dabats 
concerning the correct way are reprodur-ed: cnrisirian 
versus marxist, marxi.st versus populist. Meanwhile the 
already deplorable housing conditions of the poor in 
the countryside and the towns continue to worsen. 

There is no doubt that the housing problem is part of 
the condition of underdevelopment and dependency of 
the Third World. There is no doubt that this problem 
can only begin to find a gradual and real solution in 
the framework of a profound change in the structlure of 
the underdeveloped countries. It would be a sign oE 
ingenuity and ignorance to believe that through the 
recipes for help formulated by international organiza- 
tions, by countries showing solidarity or by the very 
World Bank, we can bring radical solutions to this 
problem. 

Deep, revolutionary changes which guarantee an equi- 
table distribution of the existing resources are nee- 
ded to modify the situation. What is real is that in 
the Third World Countries resources are not only 
insufficient but also very badly distributed. The 
structural changes mentioned above are no doubt a 
necessity, but it would be childish to believe that 
they will automatically lead to a solution to the 
problems of underdevelopment. 

Cuba offers an interesting example. In 27 years of 
revolution this country has achieved a level of deve- 
lopment and of satisfaction of the basic needs of the 
population (food, clothes, health, education) which 
can only compare with those achieved by developed 
countries (Brundenius 1 9 8 2 ) .  The outlook is different 
however for the field of housing. In this field the 
results have been poor and insufficient to guarantee a 
gradual solution to the problem despite the experiment 
of the microbrigades, industrialization of construc- 
tion etc. This is why over the last four years, a new 
policy has been implemented, in which the State sup- 
ports private and co-operative initiatives. It provi- 
des building material for repairs, renovation and/or 
building of houses for the users. Here, self-construc- 
tion plays a central part. During those years, the 
government has built about a half of the amount of 
housing units being produced through private initiati- 
ve. 

In any case, what can be seen today in the Third World 



is that the shortage of housing does not cease to grow 
and that, however much they try, the governments can- 
not, with their official housing policies, even cover 
the demand through natural growth. 

To strengthen the precedent statement I find it inte- 
resting to refer to a case very well known by me, like 
it is the one of Argentina, where the 50% of the hou- 
sing units built per year are self-built without any 
official support, neither financial nor technical. And 
this having in mind that compared with other Third 
World Countries, Argentina has a relatively well orga- 
nized and productive housing policy and still a large 
deficit. 

However, the authorities concerned with the problem in 
many countries of the world continue to promise decent 
housing. They imagine that a decent house is a turn 
key little chalet with all the amenities. Some promise 
this in good faith and unaware of the implications of 
their promises; other do so in bad faith out of dema- 
gogy. In this context, self-help, in its variety of 
versions, is claimed to be an alternative to, at 
least, palliate the habitat crisis. 

1.1 A PEW REMARKS ON Sm-HELP HOUSING AND 
PARTICIPATION 

In her study Upgrading Reconsidered - the George stu- 
dies in retrospect, Schlyter (1984) presents a histo- 
rical review of research on poor settlements as back- 
ground to the current debate between advocators and 
critics of self-help housing, which I find of great 
interest when trying to analyse the outcomes of the 
project I am dealing with in this study. Thus, in spi- 
te of the variety of positions about self-help sche- 
mes, it is possible, in a simplistic way, to synthesi- 
ze the extreme views as follows: "The advocators are 
often pragmatic - ' there is no other way to go' - 
and action oriented 'something must be done now'. 
They are concerned about the use value of the houses 
and assume that limited resources are turned into the 
best usevalue if it is done by the user himself". 
( Ibid 

The critics focus upon the contradictions in housing 
production within capitalist system and they argue 
that self-help schemes are the result of residual pre- 
capitalist forms of production. An expression of the 
failure of capitalism to achieve a development level 
of the productive forces to absorb the existing labor 
force and to guarantee socially acceptable forms of 
prod~uction for the working class as a whole. Self-help 
schemes are considered as a new stratagem brought 



about by capitalism in order to increase unpaid labour 
and thereby exploitation. State intervention in this 
kind of schemes is considered as repressive or at 
least integrationist. The critics are not interested 
in the formulation of recommendations of a planning 
policy nature. "They are trying to know why rather 
than to know how". (Ibid) 

We could add to this criticism the points of view of 
Burgess (1982) and Pradilla (198L), leaders of the 
anti-self-help army, who apart from the above poin~ts, 
argue that those who analyse the problem only from the 
point of view of the use value of the houses forget 
the conunodity character. It is oniy by identifying the 
interests of -and the role played by the various 
groups involved in the self-build projects, that we 
can understand the way in which these groups respond 
to the contradictions inherent in the crisis of world 
capitalism. 

On this issue Ward (1983) points out the cases in 
which "significantly, many of the presentations ... 
have attempted to identify the emergence of different 
interest groups, emphasizing their role in the deve- 
lopment of self-help housing which is so commonly seen 
as solution from below." 

At the same time, the supporters of self-help housing 
strengthen their position in light of the experience 
accumulated over 20-30 years of debate on this topic. 

On the one hand there are those who are preoccupied 
less by housing as such, but by the degrading condi- 
tions and the passivity which affects the badly housed 
groups in the Third World in general, over and above 
the total deficiencies in all aspects of their mate- 
rial lives. Within this line, severely criticized as 
'fntegrationist: housing is a means rather than 
an end in itself. It suggests methods for human prog- 
ress stressing participation: "We have discovered in 
the practice the importance of technology as a means 
of extending the natural capacities of man to better 
his condition. We have also discovered the importance 
of coordinating various complementary technologies 
which are constructive and organizational. We can say 
that the objective of our work was to build houses, 
hut our purpose was not housing, but change, progress 
through participatory action aimed at achieving self-- 
management. That is to say, that people unite and 
eschew passivity in order to take their place in 
society, knowing how to demand effectively when neces- 
sary." (Berreta 1984). Those who share this point of 
view, be they groups of marxist or christian inspira- 
tion, form an army of intermediary non-governmental 
organizations who, through a limited task, are opening 
new inroads to tackle the problem of housing. These 
groups have a rich human and technological experience. 
In all historical ages there has always been self-help 
housing and the people provided for themselves houses 



corresponding to their material and spiritual necessi- 
ties according to the existing level of technological 
development. The mass solutions reached in Europe sin- 
ce World War I1 have been characterized by a total 
lack of participation and they have not always had 
good results. The insensivity with which many of the 
enormous housing complexes have been designed must be 
added to the problems of scale. This has contributed 
in making of those places the ideal physical environ- 
ment for the reproduction of the social problems of 
the developed world. 

The demagogic policy of the reformists like Peron 
government (1945-1955) in Argentina is another well 
known example: During the first period of its rule, it 
gave high standing urban dwellings to the "cabecitas 
negras" (little black heads) as the recent rural mig- 
rants to the cities were called. These families who 
had lived in hamlets, obviously did not have the cul- 
tural need for a house with parquet floor and bathroom 
with a bath. They did not know either how to use these 
houses nor the modern gadgets which came with them. 
This lead to rapid deterioration of these houses which 
had been built at high costs which were clearly unwar- 
ranted. 

In the study of "Tabar6: un caso de radicaci6n 
por autoconstrucci6n asistida" (~abare': a case of 
living in assisted self-help housing), Balista (1984) 
witnesses on the contrary, that out of the 50 families 
who benefited from the plan to eradicate slum, only 
one did not know or could not adapt to the new situa- 
tion. The house was in a state of total decay. The 
other families have not stopped improving their stan- 
dards and their furniture. They have shaped their 
family surroundings according to their necessities and 
aspirations. This had no doubt implied a lot of 
effort, but also a lot of satisfaction. 

The range of participation practiced by the occupier 
can, without doubt, be very wide. It ranges from the 
contribution exclusively of labour, to the total cont- 
rol over decision making, and includes freedom to 
elect the type of house each one aspires to, which in 
the vast majority of cases in the Third World is wide- 
ly utopian. In its various forms self-help housing 
always entails a greater degree of participation than 
that offered by the entrepreneurial solution where 
participation is reduced to the choice to buy or not, 
and this, only in the few cases when the choice 
exists. 

I believe that it is of interest to emphasize that the 
problem of housing has shown a great complexity and 
that the "governments (in the Third World) must 
understand that the housing problem does not merely 
concern the building companies, and that the solution 
does not lie in that sphere alone. There is no solii-. 
tion in the government schemes which copy European 



policies, nor are there sufficient funds, technicians, 
and techniques to provide a mass solution. Here, apart 
from calling upon the governments, the task is to 
create self-construction alternatives .... It can be 
said in theory that this is unjust, but it is a grea- 
ter injustice do not allow for men - worker, peasant, 
under employed - to have minimal but decent housing 
even at the cost of great sacrifices" (Berreta, 1984). 

Views such as the ones presented here can undoubtsdly 
have a diametrically different significance depending 
on the politico-economic context of the country under 
analysis. 

In the case of Argentina for example, which is a 
country rich in human and material resources, there is 
a basic injustice in the deficit of nearly 3,000,000 
housing units. The very inequitable distribution of 
resources and of wealth prevent the achievement of 
gradual and acceptable solutions with or without 
self-help housing. 

In the case of Nicaragua, which finds itself at the 
other end of the spectrum, we have a country poor in 
human and material resources. It possesses excellent 
potentials which can only become effective through the 
development of its productive forces. The country has 
a large housing deficit. Approximately 70% of the 
demand is not covered. At present, it is materially 
impossible to offer gradual and acceptable solutions. 
What can be done in such a situation? The Sandinista 
Government of Nicaragua has opted for a policy of 
"equitable distribution of the shortcomings": it 
favours and supports those who have less, that is to 
say those who have been hit hardest during the forty 
years of somocista dictatorship. Thus, in Nicaragua, 
the housing policy combines criteria of entrepreneu- 
rial production and of self-help housing; of prefabri- 
cated houses and of artesan production. In all cir- 
cumstances it promotes the participation of the users, 
individually or grouped. This participation is organi- 
zed by the mass organization in order to implement a 
democratic and just housing policy, which is possible, 
even when it is far from achieving the necessary solu- 
tions. (Curutchet, 1985). 

What happens in the case of Tunisia? What is the 
governmental attitude towards housing for the poor? 
According to the study done by Hardoy & Satterthwaite 
(1981 1,  "although a survey of Tunisian shelter poli- 
cies based on 1975 data commented that urban housing 
conditions compare favourably with those in other 
Third World Nations", the actual housing conditions 
were quite deficient. And the situation was much worse 
in rural areas. The 1970s has seen government support 
for housing construction increase very considerably, 
especially for rural housing. Nevertheless, in the 
light of my analysis of the Tunisian shelter policy I 
assess that this policy is unable to give an approp- 



riate response to the needs of the rural poor. On the 
contrary, the conclusions achieved by evaluating the 
Rohian project might give evidence of another possible 
alterantive to finding more suitable housing strate- 
gies towards those groups. 

1.2 TEE ROHIA-EL HARIA PROJECT 

In 1977  in Tunisia, the official low-cost housing 
policies for both the countryside and the towns did 
not provide anything else but finished houses, turn 
key, built by enterprises and administrated centrally 
by the Societe Nationale Immobilii?re de Tunis 
(SNIT). The outcome of this policy was very clear: "a 
third of all families in Tunis live in temporary shel- 
ters or dwellings with no public utilities and with 
three to five persons in a single room. In other urban 
areas, around half the population lived in what were 
defined as temporary or substandard units; 45 percent 
of urban dwellings were not tied into a water supply 
system ... In rural areas households also lacked access 
to basic services ..." (Hardoy & Satterthwaite 1981 ) .  

The process of urbanization was accelerating and the 
offers for work in town were diminishing. The 'bidon- 
villes' and the urban slums - especially in the Medi- 
na of Tunis - were growing rapidly. 

The project studied here was begun in this context. It 
was conducted by a group of students without any expe- 
rience in Third World problems. They could only count 
on the supervision of more or less experienced teac- 
hers at the Schooi of Architecture in Lund and later 
on some help from a few technicians in Tunisia. In 
1978  cooperation work was established with the Asso- 
ciation pour le Dkveloppement et 1'Animation Rura-- 
le (ASDEAR), an organization which provided the refe- 
rence framework for the development of the experiment. 

A rapid overview of the situation lead the students to 
decide to tackle the problem of housing by taking into 
account the socio-economic context in which it is 
generated. This is how they opted to focus on 
rural-urban migration, which is one of the ori'qins of 
the problem in the urban sector. A valid strategy to 
attempt to hold back the growing rural urban migration 
is to improve living conditions, and therefore, hou- 
sing, in the countryside where the standards of living 
are so deficient. In some aspects they are worse than 
in the urban settinq. 

The lack of economic resources by the group of benefi-- 
ciaries of the project, the seasonal character of 
their agricultnral work which left some months unoccu-- 
pied, together with the availability of certain bull- 



ding materials in the area provided the context for 
the proposal for 'Organized Self-Help Housing' i~ 
the plain of Rohia-El Haria. 

The project group did not begin its action from a 
defined theoretical position, despite e.e various 
existing theories on organized or assisted self-const- 
ruction, on mutual aid and personal effort etc., as 
well as the controversial Sibliography which covers 
the theme with its army of supporters and opponeats. 
The group was sympathetic to the model cf development 
based on self-reliance, a model which is supported by 
a range of Swedish institutions and researchers. In 
the case of housing, this means that the strategy of 
action is based on the use of local resources, inclu- 
ding human resources, as well as materials. This also 
includes the knowledge and traditions of the communi- 
ty. It works on a small scale, with gradual change and 
active participation of the community in decision- 
making and implementation. The group did identify with 
the objective of ASDEAR, and was fundamentally inte- 
rested in improving the houses on the plain of 
Rohia-El Haria in a concrete way. 

T h e  Hohia-El H a r i a  e x p e r i e n c e  h a s  deve loped  i n  t i m e  as f o l l o w s :  

- , I I --- 
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1 --eat 
I -- i l 
p r o j e c t  L---2 

C v o c a t i o n a l  t r a i n i n g  1 p r o f e s s i o n a l  work 

1 . 3  EVALUATION STUDY 

The aim of this study is then to analyze the expe- 
riment, to weigh the results against the original aims 
of the project, to discuss it in the light of the most 
relevant theories on self-help housing, and finally, 
to once more acquire experience from this effort. From 
this perspective, the emphasis has been put on an 
inter-disciplinary and user-oriented approach. 



1 -3 .1  METHODS 

From the methodological point of view this work is 
rooted in the tradition of 'user-oriented studies' 
practised within the framework of the Department of 
Building Function Analysis at the School of Architec- 
ture in Lund, Sweden, with emphasis on qualitative 
aspects. This interest consists of analyzing the con- 
sequences in their different aspects of the project of 
self-construction for the families concerned. Even- 
tually I aim to reach conclusions of a more universal 
nature in support of strategies m r e  possible, more 
real, to present simple solutions to problems of mind 
boggling magnitude for those who choose to bother with 
the conditions of existence of two thirds of humanity. 

The sources of information for the study are: 
- The documentation, information and experience gathe- 
red and the observations I made along with the 
various visits to Tunisia during 1977, 1 9 7 8  and 1979  
in the capacity of project supervisor for the stu- 
dents' work. 

- SADEL documents and publications produced during the 
project development (listed in the bibliography). 

- The documentation and information gathered plus the 
observations I made while field work was carried out 
in the region of Rohia-El Haria in December 1983. 

The field work 

The field work was carried out during a period of 
two weeks, in collaboration with members of SADEL and 
ASDEAR. It was mainly based on informal interviews 
with a group of beneficiaries and key-persons; consul- 
ting and gathering of official documents and statisti- 
cal data; observation and grafic and photografic docu- 
mentation of SNIT schemes and ASDEAR-SADEL housing 
projects. 

Key-persons interviewed by the author: 

- Nr A. Chabhi, Director of ASDEAR. 
- PBre P. Lebztard, ASDEAR'S representative in 
Rohia. 

- The Director of the Xospital in Rohia. 
- The Director of the School of El Haria. 
- Dr Rais Moncef, Subdirector of Technical Control at 
the Construction Division of Habitat, Ministry of 
Housing. 

- Architect A l i  Djerbi, Dean of the School of Arclii- 
tecture in Tunis, ITTAUT. 



Selection of beneficiaries to be interviewed: 

The selection of beneficiaries responded to the inten- 
tion to obtain qualitative data. The objective has 
been to get a wide picture of the variety of family 
composition, economic conditions, Frevious living 
standards, etc. which afEp.ct the situation of the 
beneficiaries, and to draw conclusions oE a qualitati- 
ve character. 

The techniques nsed for the interviews have Seen 
informai talks with each family, even if a question- 
naire was used as a guide. Notes were taken in the 
presence of the beneficiary interviewed. The inter- 
views were carried out in collaboration with an 
interpreter from the local staff of ASDEAR, since the 
majority of families, especially the women, only 
speaks Arabic. Thus, the objectivity of the informa- 
tion obtained through interviews is in some way uncer- 
tain because of two main reasons: 

- Those beneficiaries interviewed feel very benefitted 
by the ASDF,4R/SADEL1s activities, so it seems 
doubtful they dare make any direct criticism of the- 
se institutions. 

- The interpreter constantly tended to answer the 
questions put to the families himself, so it is also 
possible that the answers given by the families suf- 
fered from some 'personal interpretation' by the 
interpreter. 

That is why very much attention has been paid to 
direct observation of a rather long stay in each home 
visited, 3-4 hours, and several visits have been made 
to each family. At the same time, a sort of 'cross- 
method' has been used to elaborate the information 
gathered, in an attempt to compare and contrast the 
difEerent answers obtained from the beneficiaries and 
the key persons, and through observation. Interviews 
have been made with men as well as women, and with 
young and old people with the aim of obtaining more 
varying information and to be able to know and compare 
the interests and preferences according to the gender 
and the age of the users. 

1.3.2 THE PRESENTATION OF THE STUDY 

Some information is presented (chapter 2 )  concerning 
rural Tunisia and particularly the plain of Rohia-El 
Haria. It is aimed at defining the socio-political and 
economic framework within which the project of self-- 
help housing took place. 



In chapter 3 the present conditions of housing and the 
housing policy of Tunisia, particularly in the govern- 
ment of Siliana, are briefly outlined. Though the 
information and the analysis in this chapter are the 
sole responsibility of the author, it is important to 
note that the group conducted similar studies at the 
time of elaborating the proposal. 

In chapter 4 a review of the project of self-construc- 
tion as such begins. Here I attempt to systematically 
group the data on the development of the project, its 
different phases and the actors. 

Chapter 5 continues this analysis with the implementa- 
tion of the project. More detailed information on the 
topics treated in chapter 4 and 5 can be found in the 
publications of the Swedish Association for Develop- 
ment of Low-Cost Housing (SADEL), which are the main 
sources for these chapters. (SADEL's documents are 
listed in the bibliography under Andersson L.A. et 
al.). 

In chapter 6 I attempt to reach a few conclusions con- 
cerning the outcome of the project, at various levels, 
for the families who benefited from it. I mainly use 
data collected during my own field work, carried out 
in December 1983. 

In chapter 7 I finally try to reach conclusions on the 
experiment as a whole in the light of a few theories 
and experiences which could be considered worthwhile 
comparing . 
The appendix brings together the most relevant infor- 
mation collected by the author during field work. It 
is the data I consider important to present in a more 
detailed way. 





2. THE PLAIN OF 
ROHIA-EL HAR 
N THE TUN 
CONTEXT 





2.1  GEOGRAPHICAL DESCRIPTION 

The Rohia-El Haria Plain forms part of a valley run- 
ning North to South, delimited by two mountain chains, 
and crossed by the River Sgnifa. Administratively 
speaking it comes under the jurisdiction of Siliana 
and is situated in the north western zone of Tunisia, 
200 km southwest of the capital. The climate in this 
region is rather extreme: in summer, a maximum tempe- 
ratare of 40°c followed by the relentless Sirocco 
from the Sahara creates a suffocating atmosphere. In 
winter the temperature falls to OOC with cold, nort- 
hely winds prevailing. 

Snowfalis, though not particularly heavy, are not 
uncommon durinq December, January and Febraary. Rain- 
fall is scarce and tends to be concentrated between 
December and February. 



The flow of the river Sgnifa varies considerably bet- 
ween summer and winter and the somewhat shallow river- 
bed tends to undergo changes each year, causing fre- 
quent flooding during January/Pebruary. In summer the 
riverbed is usaally dry. 

There is a high content of mineral salts in the soil 
of this region as well as calcium and gypsum in the 
mountain slopes all of which get washed away by the 
heavy rainfalls, creating serious problems for agri-- 
culture, especially after flooding, since the a.rablc 
land is rcined by the deposition of these salts on thz 
top soil. 

In 1969 there was severe flooding iil the whole of 
Tunisia and even after fifteen years the damage can 
still be seen in the Rohia-El Haria Plain where vast 
areas of land have remained uncultivable. Immediately 
after the catastrophe, certain plans were made for the 
recuperation of this land, such as the construction of 
a drainage system, which would take some 10 years to 
implement, bringing long-term results. So far no 
important modification in the quality of the land has 
been noted. 

Thc PLain 06 Rokia-EL HatLia Landhcapc. (PhoLa SAVELJ 

2.2 S W  HISTORICAL NOTES 

Agriculture has been developed in this region since 
earliest times. Plentiful Roman archeological ruins, 
remains of olive presses and ancient olive trees are 
the only visible traces of what was once a flourishing 
agricultural economy. 



At the end of the 1800's with the arrival of the 
French colonialists to Tunisia, who took possession of 
the best cultivable land, the local population was 
pushed to the most arid regions and to the mountains. 
Around the same time because of the use of wood as 
building material and fuel, began the destruction of 
the natural forests which were abundant in the region. 

In 1956 Tunisia gained independence, the French moved 
out and the majority of the abandoned colonial estates 
were transformed into cooperatives, some of which 
still function today. In Siliana the Rohia-El Haria 
Plain was only partly affected by these measures, sin- 
ce there were a good number of smallholdings situated 
along a strip of about 300 m in the following of the 
Kef Rai mountain, dedicated mainly to horticulture for 
their own consumption. The rest of the plain is occu- 
pied by small to middling, privately-owned farms, who 
specialize mainly in the cultivation, without irriga- 
tion, of cereals, wheat and sorghum. 

AghicuRtwLae privductivn i n  
Kvhh-EL tlahia. [Sow~ce:  
Andmnon L.A.  eL uL, 7 9 : 2 7 )  

2.3 The EXPWIENCE OP COOPEXATIVES IN !lTE 

SIXTIES 

In the middle of the 60's a national programme for 
the creation of cooperatives was started. Amongst 
others, its objective was to improve the income of 
smallholder families and therefore, prevent a rural 
exodus. The main nucleus of the cooperatives was for- 
med by the recuperated colonial estates which provided 
the rural families with extra days of work and even- 
tually to a share in the profits. Large, private, non- 
colonial estates were not, however, affected by this 
programme. The results of this experiment would have 
been satisfactory but for two main problems: administ- 
ration and adaptation, - it is difficult to go from 
the position of rural worker or peasant to that of 
director of a cooperative of several hundred hectars - 
and also, because of the bad weather conditions which 
prevailed between 1966 and 1967. The sum of these dif- 
ficulties created the conditions for the condemnation 
of the cooperative attempt which came to its end in 
1969. 

Bowever, it is important to emphasize that this 
attsmpt was a valid proposal to reach solutions to 
unemployment and low productivity in rural areas and 
that its failure was due as much to an erroneus eva- 
luation of the reasons for its breakdown, - merely 
circumstances - as to the success of the anticoopera- 
tivist following within the governing party. (Chabbi 
1 9 8 0 ) .  



2.4 PRESENT LINE ON RURAL POLICIES 

Through the last decade all the measures taken in the 
agricultural domain have tended, directly or indirect- 
ly, towards the elimination of the cooperative system. 
The smallholders have been reinstated to their former 
proprietors, the collective lands have bsen privatized 
and the support to the private sector, throuyh credits 
and individual subsides, constitute the main axis of 
the agricultural policy. 

Today, the smallholders find themselves in the same 
situation as before the cooperative exper imeilt, and 
with its results still fresh in their memory.. . Unemp- 
loyment and underemployrflent have become the active 
stimulants of the rural exodus. The new logic in agra- 
rian policy forces the peasant to choose between 
impossible modernization or the abandonment of agri- 
cultural activity. The job openings in Libyan work 
structure have pushed the abandonment of the land spe- 
cially in the center and the south of the country. 

This conjucture in the agricultural policy has reached 
the absurd when it expresses itself in terms of nou- 
rishment selfsufficiency, financially speaking. This 
means favouring produces for export, such as oil, 
wine, dates, citrus fruits etc., to the detriment of 
domestic consumer products, especial1.y cereals, which 
could well be cultivated in Tunisia but which are 
imported thanks to the surplus created by exportation. 
Thus, 50% of all food products are imported. The 
social factor is totally lacking in this type of rea- 
soning which is based, on the other hand, on the wes- 
tern model of 'unavoidable depopulation' of the 
countryside (Chabbi 1980). Such depopulation is thus, 
mistakenly, considered a modernization rate, the logi- 
cal consequence of economic growth, in particular that 
of industrialization. This would appear to be a phase 
in the development process of an underdeveloped count- 
ry which it must, necessarily, go through. (Castells 
19721. 

2.5 RURAL POLICIES IN RELATION TO THE DEPRIVED 
PEASANTS 

~asicall~' there are two programmes designed to 
encourage rural development and aid the weakest of the 
social and economic sectors: 

a) The rural development programme. 
b) The productive family programme. 



In analyzing these programmes, which have been opera- 
ting for over a decade, it can be proved that the 
first has been directed toward the improvement of the 
infrastructure and rural services -water, electricity, 
health - without directly influencing any change in 
the incomes of the poor rilral families. The situation 
in the Rohia-El Haria Plain is a good example of the 
impact of this programme where, despite electricity 
and new irrigation wells, the economic si-tuation of 
the peasants has not experimented any important chang- 
e. What is more, the cost of the improvements are pro- 
ving to outweigh any possibl benefits. 

The objective of the projects of the second programme 
-the productive family - inspired by ASDEAR, has been 
to improve family incomes through agriculture, lives- 
tock, and handicraft. However, an essential difference 
between the projects of ASDEAR and those officials is 
to be found, namely the ideology behind them and the 
lack of appropriate promotion. The idea of the offi- 
cial programme is that the government helps each fami- 
ly with material - seeds, heads of cattle, wool, etc. 
- and a salary for six months, after which the fami- 
lies are left alone. Is has been shown that, through 
this programme, the most enterprising and strongest 
families have been successful, while the majority have 
failed. The weak side of this programme is first the 
lack of support to families helping them to organize 
local communities on the first stage and second, the 
absence of a follow up programme. Because of the lack 
of organization, even a follow up phase of four or 
five years is not enough. However, the failure of this 
programme resides in the essence of the guiding con- 
cept, an inheritance from the colonial period: The 
individual relationship of the family towards authori- 
ties created by the later. In other words: divide in 
order to govern. This individualistic ideology goes 
against the tradition of organization and cooperation 
which existed in pre-colonial Tunisia and which was 
destroyed by French colonialism. 

2.6 STRUCTURE OF AGRICULTURAL ~ L O ~  AND 
INCOME DISTRIBlPPION 

3% of farmers occupy 33% of properties. 
(units of over 50 hectars) 
33% of farmers occupy 51% of properties. 
(units of between 10 and 50 hectars) 
64% of farmers occupy 16% of properties. 
(units of less than 10 hectars). 

(Source: Chabbi 1980) 



In Tunisia as in many under-developed countries, two 
points can be made which characterize the rural prob- 
lem : 

- Unequal distribution of land. 
- Unequal distribution of incomes at urban and rural 
levels. 

According to the 1980 survey on family consumption, 
the rate per person is more than double in the city 
than in the countryside, 3 1 8 ~ ~  and 149 respectively. 
Half the rural population spends less than the SMIG* 
as against just 14% at urban levels3. Finally, pea- 
sant farmers (35,7%) and rural workers (28,7%) compri- 
ses two thirds of the least favoured sector of the 
population. (Chabbi 1980) 

The. y u ~ y  od Lhe Land A ppooh. (Pho to  SADEL) 

The agricultural panorama in Rohia Plain does not only 
differ from the general Tunisian picture, it is aggra- 
vated by the poor quality of the land in the region, 
the shortage of rainfall and, above all, by the 
effects of the previously-mentioned flooding in 1969. 
During the 60's there were some attempts at organi- 
zing the peasant farmers of the region in cooperati- 
ves, without much success. 

EMPLOYMENT FACTS FOK TIIE WHO1,E COUNTRY 

The national rate of unemployment was 4running at 
12% in 1980, rising to 23,8% in Siliana . 

Total Fem Masc 

Whole country .......... 12% 5,6% 13,6% 
Siliana ................ 23,8% 10,3% 25,2% 

- 87% of those unemployed are either illiterate 
or have not completed their primary schooling. 

*SMIG: minimum wage 



- 61% of those unemployed between 7 and 12 
months are under the age of 25. 

- 70% of those seeking employment 
(80,000 persons) are thus under 25. 

Source: Enquete Population-enploi 1980. 

2 -7 PRODUCTION AND AGRICULTURAL EMPLOYMENT 

Employment as such is hard to define in a system of 
agriculture characterized at the same time by extensi- 
ve exploitation and by seasonal family work. However, 
the scarcity of paid work can be taken as typical of 
Tunisian agriculture; only one third of the jobs, 
moreover being of a permanent nature. Within the pri- 
vate sector - with properties of over 50 hectars - not 
more than one permanent worker is employed per 55 hec- 
tars. This low ratio cannot be blamed on growing mec- 
hanisation but rather on low-level agricultural 
exploitation. (Chabbi 1980) 

A good example of this is the case of horticulture 
where, out of 225,000 irrigable hectars of land, only 

5 
155,000 are actually under irrigation . This poor 
rate of utilization (69%) is not due to lack of water, 
nor poor equipment, but to the method of exploitation. 

In practise, according to the survey of irrigated 
areas, those of less than 2Ha. in size are exploited 
88% while those above 50Ha. are only exploited 56%. 
The under use of almost one-third of the irrigable 
land is aggravated by the low intensity of its exploi- 
tation, also a characteristic of large and medium 
sized plots. There, only one crop a year is harvested, 
whereas in the smaller plots three crops every two 
years are obtained. (Ibid) 

2 .8  STANDARDS OF LIVTNG AND RURAL EXODUS 

Wading through the jungle of statistical data, it can 
be deduced that the level of rural under-employment is 
in the region of 30%; despite this figure, rural Tuni- 
sia sti1.l manages to retain a high percentage of the 
population. However, at least half, comprising agri- 
cu:';ural workers, cannot wait to get off the land. 
This sterns from the yearly per capita income of less 
than 40D, or haif what is considered absolute poverty 
.Level. (Chsbhi 1980 1 .  Despite this, rising urban unemp- 
Ioynent has discouraged rural emigrati-on and the 
e::;>ectations created hy 'urban attraction'. 



IIowever, this urban attraction, or spreading of jarban 
G 

values principally diffused by the mass media , can- 
not be regarded as the strongest s-.-ason for the rural 
exodus, like it is accepted by the supporters oE r_he 
modernization theory. On the contrary, the rural. mig- 
ration is ratlner a product of t!he brsakdown of tile 
rural structures, the descornposition of rural society, 
where the familial. system declLncs as 3 basic ecoilo:ni!: 
institution (Castells 1977). 

Thus the discouragement 02 rdral enj gra Lion would 
explain the drop in rnovrement within Tunisia from an 
average of 4.2% for the period 1970-75, to 3.3% for 
the period 1975-80, the majority of the migrants being 
male and aged between 20 and 35. During the same 
period, in Siliana, the emigratory phenomenon showed a 
different trend: from 5.1% between 1970-75, it rose to 
5.8% between 1975-80. In other words, while, over the 
same period of time, there was an overall drop in mig- 
ration of 0.9%, in Siliana there was a rise of 0.7%. 

\ /' 
Nonetheless, focusing the problem of rural exodus it 

'l, 1' can be seen that during the past five years more than 
+L&=<'+ ! 1 'YK1'- 10% of Tunisian agricultural workers abandoned the 

[ i land at a higher rate of exodus than in the rest of 
1.'. -Xo ,m- &,*, 

the world. Their destinations, in order of importance, 
were Tunis, Sousse and Medinine, the last one for its 

DenLLnination 06 riu@ UnigJU- proximity to Libya which has been a growing labour 
,.i20n. market for Tunisians. 

With reference to the previous summary, it can be 
said, in accordance with Castells, that the Tunisian 
urbanization process is not one of modernization but 
the expression, on a socio-spatial level, of the inc- 
reasing social contradictions (Castells 1977). This 
model of development, at rural level, is typified by a 
high natural increase in the rural population - dec- 
rease in the mortality rate -, the intensive exploita- 
tion of the smallholdings and the extensive exploita- 
tion of medium and large-sized rural properties, fac- 
tors which would be at the root of the expulsion 
process of the rural population. 

POPULATION FACTS FOR THE WHOLE COUNTRY. 

................. Amount of inhabitants 6,400,000 
Urban Population ......................... 53.4% 
Annual growth rate for the whole country. 2.7% 

" at urban level 3.5% 
I " at rural level 1.8% 

50% of the population is under age 18.5 
Average family size ...................... 5.6% 
The birhtrate of 5.1 children per woman in 1975 
went down to 4.3% in 1980. 

(Source: Znquete Population-emploi 1980). 



2.9 SUMMARY 

From the short review presented here it is possible to 
draw the conclusion that the economic rural problema- 
tic in Tunisia is strongly influenced by structural 
factors and that the present rural policy does not 
intend to modify the given situation. Perhaps the 
frustrated cooperative attempt might had led to bring 
about a change in the situation. However, nowadays 
there are few expectations of substantial changes and 
because of the hastily and mistakenly drawn conc- 
lusions from the cooperative attempt the validity of 
this possible alternative for change is doubtful. 

The rationalization and technification of the agricul- 
tural production cannot meet the demands of a growing 
rural population as it is shown by the already high 
level of exploitation of the small properties - i.e. 
three crops every two years are obtained - this cont- 
rasts with the low productivity of the larger proper- 
ties. These demands will not be met, unless adequate 
economic means are forwarded and a political will to 
modify the existing relations of property of land is 
implemented. 

As we will see later on, in the case of Rohia-El 
Haria, a punctual action, based on technical support 
and subventions can bring about a certain improvement 
in production. This is however insufficient, in the 
light of the information gathered during my field 
work, to secure the actual improvement of the life 
conditions for the poor peasants. 





3. HOUS 





3.1 HOUSING SITUATION 

In 1980, according to the National Survey on Housing, 
there were 1,120,000 houses available, of which 82,700 
were unoccupied (weekend houses or houses recently 
completed), for a total of 1,144,000 families which 
gives an average of 1.1 families per dwelling. 

Of the total, only 79.58, in other words, 890,000 hou- 
ses, are of a minimum habitable standard. Add to that 
the fact they are overcrowded, (more than two persons 
per room) the lack of essential service (running 
water, electricity, sewerage) is also widespread, and 
you get a shortage, in real terms, far over 20.5%. 

DISTRIBUTION OF DWELLINGS ACCORDING TO TYPE 

75.5% traditional Arab dwellings. 
12.9% European-style houses of flats . 
10.8% "Gourbis", precarious type of dwelling. 
Of a total of 120,000 gourbis, 106,700 are to be 
found in the country and 13,400 in the town. 

The total number of dwellings officially considered 
nabitable: that is 890,000, are distributed in 
the following manner according to the number of rooms 
(table below) . 

PEKCF;Nl'AGE OF DWi?LT,INGS BY NUMBER 01.' ROOMS 

24.7% ..................... One room 
37.7%... .................. Two rooms 
24.2%. ................... .Three rooms 
13.4%. .................... Four or more rooms 

Since the average family consists of 5.6 persons, it 
can be assumed that a large percentage of Tunisian 
families live in overcrowded conditions, a fact which 
is reinforced by observing the number of rooms per 
family. 

PERCENTAGE OF FAMILIES PER NUMBER OF ROOMS 

One room. ................. 35% families 
................. Two rooms 35% families 

Three or more... .......... 30% families 

According to the national survey on housing 114,900 
new dwellings have been built between 1975-1980, and 
the number of rooms per family has slightly increased. 
This means that about 23,000 new houses were built per 
year, which is a relatively high figure. However, the 



amount of new dwellings built still does not diminish 
the already existing shortage because of the increased 
demand as a result of the natural growth of the popu- 
lation which is in the region oE 30,000 new families a 
year. To tackle the substantial backlog in need and to 
replace the substandard or deteriorating units, more 
than 50,000 units should be built per year. (Xardoy & 

Satterthwaite, 1981). Moreover, the new housing is 
principally designed for the middle to upper i~lcoms 
sectors. 

3.2 FACILITIES AND SWVICES 

In 1980, only 41.7% of families had access to running 
drinking water and 54.1% to electricity. 85% of urban 
families had electricity as against only 18% in the 
country, kerosene lamps being used by 76% of the rural 
population. Lack of sewerage is common, especially in 
the new urban growing areas. In Tunis the capital only 
30% of houses have sewers. Domestic equipment is fair- 
ly 'spartan' as can be gathered from the following 
table. 

Urban Rural Total 
Dwelling Dwelling 

Kitchen with sink 40.3% 2.5% 22.7% 
Kitchen without sink 34.7% 29.5% 32.3% 
Toilet/Latrine 90.2% 25.7% 60.2% 
Bathroom with 
running water 10.8% 0.3% 5.9% 

3 . 3  SOME DATA ON THE SITUATION IN SILIANA 
GOUVEXNORAT 

The province of Siliana is one of the'poorest and most 
backwards regions of Tunisia. Only the 18.5% of its 
population can be considered urban, against the 53.4% 
for the whole country. The data concerning the housing 
conditions is also more dramatic than in the rest of 
the country. 

28.6% of all houses are gourbis, in contrast to 10.85% 
at the national level and they are distributed in the 
following way: 

8.6% of all urban dwellings are gourbis 

348 of all rural dwellings are qourbis 



66.3% of all rural dwellings are classified as subs- 
tandard with walls and roofs of 'soft materials' 
like mud, branches, straw etc. 

Only 13.6% of the families have running water: 

71.6% urban families have drinking tap water 

0.6% rural families have drinking tap water 

18.5% of the population has electricity: 

70.3% urban families have electricity 

7% rural families have electricity 

Only 27.6 of the rural families have some kind of toi- 
let or latrine and only 1.5% have a kitchen with a 
sink. 

The average family consists of 5.5% persons and the 
number of persons per existing room is of 3 against 
the media of 2.1 for the whole country. The level of 
illiteracy of the heads of family in rural Siliana 
reaches 82.1% and between grown up women 100%. Two 
main types of houses are to be found in the rural 
area: gourbis and stone houses. 

These consist of a sort of adobe - clay mixed with 
straw - walls, built low to guarantee stability. In 
order to gain height within, the floor - inside the 
dwelling - is dug out. The roof structure is made from 

-25G poles and branches and rests on the exterior walls, 
supported in the centre by a prong-shaped branch. The 
whole is covered with a layer of clay similar to that 

I * used for the walls. Although the roof has a fair slo- 
pe, the clay cannot cope with the frequent heavy rain- 
falls and tends to dissolve thus leaking water into 
the inside of the house. 

," 

The walls are not particularly resistant either and 
often part~ally collapse under the torrential ralns. 
The flocr, whlch 1s below ground level, is very damp 
and cold. The gourbls have no windows and often no 
door, or siinpl y a few r~ailed-up boards. 

It should be notpd that the rainy season in this 
region coincides with the winter, with below.-zero tem- 
peratdres and strong winds, which makes living condi- 
tions more critical during this season. In summer, on 
the other hand, the qourbis are very comfortable - 

(Suuj~ce : Andetsnon L . A .  
e t  at, 1 9 : 5 0 )  



climate-wise - which is why some of those who hav 
benefited from the SNIT scheme build gourbis as a kind 
of Summer hoi~ses' alongsidi? their neN house, as 
the latter are badly suited to the climatic conditions 
of this season. 

!.?i~ii.?cc: Abtdcmbai? L.A. & a t  
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3 . 3 . 2  STONE HOUSES 

These types of houses are of a higher standard than 
the gourbis, mainly as regards wal1.s and floors. The 
walls are built from blocks of stone with clay in bet- 
ween. The thickness of the walls varies between 40 to 
60 cm, and in some cases are whitewashed in the insi- 
de. The heavy rains wash away the clay joints and cau- 
se frequent subsiding and coLlapse in those cases whz- 
re the stone blocks are not regular in shape and the 
joints were not properly bonded. The roof structure 
consists of poles and branches resting on the exterior 
walls, which are then covered with a layer of stones - 
more or less flat - covered with clay. It is virtually 
the same technique as used in the gourbis, though 
better implemented, using more resistant poles and 
branches. 



The ymd w a ~  ,haz.ed by ,the humunbeingc, aiml Xlze i;urndy 
R i v e ~ i u c h .  

Up until a few years ago, the tradition of replacing 
the layer of clay each summer was maintained. Another 
problem is that the pole structure deteriorates after 
a few years due to the dampness from the rains and the 
condensation caused by the people and animals inside. 
The partial repairs to the roof are made more diffi- 
cult by having to take the whole structure down, in 
many cases, in order to get at the affected area and 
also by the lack of wood in the region. Wood, at mar- 
ket prices is inaccessible to these families. This 
last factor, coupled with the arrival - some years 
back - of reinforced concrete slabs as a permanent 
solution to the roofing problem, have put an end to 
this traditional annual maintenance. Now, when the 

The women uhun14~1 ado@ a roof collapses, the idea of repairing it is no longer 
hqu&/ting pob&on w h z t  considered nor is anyone prepared to go to all that 
c a w ~ y h ~ g  OLLR ,the ~ L V L L ~  e- trouble just to be faced with a temporary solution; 
ho Pd c / [ c J ~ & ~ .  they prefer to choose for the before mentioned 'per- 

manent' alternative. Since they are usually unab1.e to 
afford this ambition, the damage goes from bad to wor- 
se and they find themselves unable, by themselves, to 
solve their gradually worsening living conditions. 

The floor is usually raised 10-20 cm, above ground 
level and in most. cases is of flattened earth. These 
floors, though comfortable enough in summer, tend to 
be damp in winter and difficult to keep clean. The 
temperature inside these houses is acceptable, due to 
their thick walls. In some cases they have doors and 
windows. 

At the time of my first visit to the Rohia-El Haria 
Plain in 1979, most dwellings were either of this type 
or gourbis, the living conditions being extremely bad, 
as we1.L as the sanitary standard. Sel.dom was there a 
l a i n ,  instead the bilsl:es or cover of iligilt were 
~ ~ e d .  personal hygiene was performed inside the house. 
Melther .Here there any kitchens. Foodstuff was stored 
i:lsi?e +!I-. house hut cooking and washing-up was corn-- 
nonly  done outsidc. in the yard, as was the washing or' 
sl.oti?e.s, except when it rained in whilich case the coo- 



king was done inside. The women usually adopt a squat- 
ting position while carrying out the household chores, 
using the ground as a work surface. Everywhere the 
level of overcrowding was very high, several genera- 
tions often sharing the same room. The yard was shared 
by the human Seings and the family livestock. 

3.4 HOUSING POLICIES AND RURAL HOUSING 

The "~oci6t6 Nationale Inunobilikre de Tuni- 
sie" (S.N.1.T) is in charge of administering housing 
policy and is responsible for the financing of the 
construction of new rural housing. The state interve- 
nes in the financing of the following housing catzgo- 
ries: 

- rural dwellings, 
- suburban dwellings, 
- low-cost dwellings, 
- 'standing' (housing of higher standard though not 
luxury) . 

The emphasis, at least in theory, is put on providing 
housing for the deprived sectors and in needy areas. 
However, this poliscy is not without its imperfections; 
one of the main contradictions is that the houses are 
originally built, to a greater or lesser degree, with 
one social class in mind only to be occupied later on, 
due to economic difficulties, by another better off 
class with differing requisites. So it happens that 
the needier classes end up with no house at all, while 
the middle classes get housing which does meet neither 
their needs nor expectations. 

Up until 1979, a plan for the regrouping of the rural 
population in settlements of 20 to 5 0  families was 
carried out, backed on the building of new dwellings. 
In some cases this attempt proved successful, but 
taken on the whole, the results of the plan in terms 
of housing have been very poor, the main problem being 
that: 

- The houses are built according to a'nationalmodel' 
which does not take into account local traditions, 
spatial needs and/or particular regional climatic 
conditions, making them none too attractive. 

- In spite of a state subsidy of up to 40% of the cost 
of the house plus long-term repayment facilities - 
another form of subsidy -, the 107,000 peasant fami-. 
lies, who at present live in gourbis, are still not 
able to afford them. 

- In areas of most need it is often difficult to find 
building firms able to willing to take part in this 



kind of project, making it impossible to fulfil the 
plan. The price per house, set by SNIT, is the same 
all over the country. If there is no firm prepared 
to build at that price, then the prospective buyers 
have to pay the difference. 

- The length of time taken by SNIT in paying the buil- 
ding inspections plus tne effects of inflation gene- 
rate financial problems which put the building firms 
off. 

- Lack of technical and quality control in the 
building, on the part of the authorities, has led in 
many cases to serious irregularities and extremely 
poor quality of work. 

In the following section I will analyze a few built 
examples of this rural housing policy, which I have 
visited during the field work. 

3.5 SNIT RURAL HOUSING 

1 1 7  Case I - Road to Magrouna 

On the road to Magrouna, a few kilometers from Rohia, 
is a group of 16 houses built in the Seventies, each 
consisting of two bedrooms, kitchen, latrine and an 
enclosed yard, plus the foundations for a third larger 
room. From the point of view of comfort, size and 
standard, these houses are far superior to those owned 17 by the local peasants. 

Although this form of physical grouping enables water 
and electricity to be provided at low cost, it makes 

L it impossible to keep domestic animals close to the 
-- house. This custom, which owes more to safety than 

comfort, poses serious sanitary problems and there is 
therefore, strong reasons for separating house from 
farmyard. However, it is unthinkable that such a vio- 
lent change of habit be accepted without resistance by 

/' - the locals. 

At the moment, only one family lives in these houses, 
occuping two of them for living quarters and using 
another for stables. There is no water or electricity 
and what is more, the families who in theory should be 
occuping the houses, live scattered over the same pro- 
perty they cultivate, at a considerable distance from 
the site chosen for the new development. What incenti- 

. , : g m  ve to move could these fami.lies have, bearing in ml-nd, 
', / 

too, that they would have to face repayments on the 
,-  -. -l" new house? 



Case I1 - Zgag, near Fondouk Debiche 

This group of 12 houses was built in 1975 to rehouse 
the families living in the nearby mountains. 

Nobody, however, agreed to move there. Some of the 
reasons given were: 

- The houses were not on the families own land. 
- The houses were too tightly grouped together and 
left little room for keeping animals. 

- Lack of water. 
- Half the houses were badly posi ioned orientated. I - The living area was meagre (9 m ) .  

- Bad weather proofing: cold in winter and very hot in 
summer. 

- The price of the houses - requiring an initial depo- 
sit of 150 D - was considered too high for the pros- 
pective inhabitants. 

At present, two of the houses are occupied by a family 
aided by ASDEAR, who paid the 150 D and financed the 
building of the yard. The latrines are out of order 
and the houses are in a state of rapid deterioration. 



Case I11 - Ajejia 5 km from Rohia on the road to 
Maktar 

This is a group of 16 houses built in 1978 to regroup 
the population living scattered throughout the neig- 
hbourhood. At the beginning, nobody wanted to move for 
reasons similar to those given in Zgag and Magrouna. 
Slowly, however, they have been occupied and only five 
houses in the least favourably orientation still 
remains empty. The fact that the houses are situated 
on a busy main road only 5 lun from Rohia, where some 
of the occupants work, has been an influencing factor 
in this case. Another determining factor is that each 
unit consists of two rooms and many families have 
occupied them without authorization, i.e. without 
paying the initial deposit - in this case 340 D - and 
without making any regular repayments. 

The. o t t i g . i n d  p l a n  0 4  Lhe. 
h o w  e g m u p .  

The north-facing houses are very cold in winter and 
very hot in summer, due mainly to the strong winds. Of 
eight thus oriented, only three are occupied. Those 
facing south are more comfortable and are all taken. 

t r i n e s  out  o f  use 

new rooms I new p i t  l a t r i n e  

T i ~ u  0 6  ,the. h o u ~ e , ~  ahe occupied b y  one darnLt!y. 

All of the houses have been enlarged or are in the 
process. None of the original latrines are in use; the 
majority have built new ones at a distance from the 
houses. There is no water in the settlement; the women 
and children have to fetch it from 500 m away. After 
heavy rains there are slight. floodings. There are 
three cases of families occupying two houses and in 
two cases, have built stables next to the houses, both 
peopln and animals sharing the yard. The lack of 
hygiene in both cases is notable. In other, non-pea- 
sant families, the house and yard are kept very clearl. 
All the homes have T.V. 



The h u u a  a te  eda tged .  Many n v ~ t h  ,$ac,ing h o i ~ s e ~  The SUURIL *jaciiq  how^ 
hemain unvccupi~d . m e  LU .taken. 

3.6 SOME REFLECTIONS ABOUT TEE SNIT SCHEMES 

From the analysis of only three examples it is not 
possible to draw conclusions of a general validity 
about the rural housing policy in Tunisia. However, 
the repetition of some problems known to every three 
visited SNZT schemes induces to consider that these 
are the kind of issues which characterized the rural 
housing policy empoverishing its results: 

- Localization of housing schemes: peasants live 
traditionally over the same property. They cultivate 
and keep their animals near their home. This is not 
exactly a tradition but a practical matter which 
envolves convenience and security. The grouping of 
the houses, in most cases rather far from the culti- 
vable parcels of land, imposes the separation of 
working and keeping animals place from living place. 
This fact is almost inconceivable by peasants. 

- Design and size of the dwellings: even if the 
design, in some cases, does not differ to much from 
the traditional housing pattern (see the Magronna 
ex.), the SNIT houses are generally stereotypic, 
small, lacking an enclosed yard. To habitate such a 
house a peasant family feels the primarily and una- 
voidable necessity of building a wall around the 
yard. This means from the beginning, quite a big 
effort. Secondly, to build a stable which in prin- 

' ciple is not allowed to be in the house yard. The 
latrines, which in all cases are pit-latrines, thus 
they stink, are situated by the kitchen next to the 
house. None habited house has these latrines in use. 
On the contrary new ones, at a distance from the 
houses, have been built. Moreover, the plot assigned 
to each dwelling in this grouped schemes is usually 
rather small thus the possibil-ities of expanding the 
house quite limited. It is worth to note that from 
the three analyzed examples, only Ajejia has been 
occupied to a large extent, and only partly by pea- 
sant families. The peasant families have in some 
cases squattered two houses each, thus confirming 
that they considered both the houses and the plots 



too small. In addition, they have enlarged the hou- 
ses and built stables. 

The triadition& hum[ dwe&ng. (Svunce: Andennhon L . A  QL aL, 7 9 : t i )  

- The cost of the houses: the poor peasant families in 
most cases cannot afford the initial deposit. In 
other cases, that means a great effort and they feel 
unable to afford the regular repayments. In Ajejia, 
all peasant families I interviewed had squattered 
the houses and did not even consider to afford any 
repayment. They have moved into houses which remai- 
ned unoccupied for several years and they did so 
only in a situation of actual need, after having 
their own hornes destroyed due to heavy rains and 
floodings. 

T assume that for the peasant families all these prob- 
lems weigh more than the advantages offered by the new 
houses thu.s determining tlieir rejection to accept 
them. 

I bc.!.ievi- that this kind of problem is a clear example 
of the lack of understanding shown by the authorities 
and central planning bodies towards the needs and 



aspirations of the various 1.ocal groups. Like Brox 
(1969) in his study about the Development Programne 
for north Norway, one can realize that the action of 
the authorities is actually inspired by the desire of 
improvement in the local standard of living. However, 
these authorities deny to admit the unexpected results 
of their action and are unwilling of modifying t!le 
original plans according to a continous analysis of 
the results during the implementation phase. I am not 
trying to accuse the authorities of being conscio~~s 
reluctant but to explain their inability to accept the 
crucial importance of the participation of the loca1.s 
in the formulation of the development plans. 
Thus, one realizes that the failure of the cooperative 
experiment and the rural regrouping policy owe much, 
not only to the unsuitability of their proposals, but 
to that kind of conflict, lack of analysis and detai- 
led studies in each case. 

3.7 NEW RURAL HOUSING POLICI. SUPPORT FOR SELP- 
HELP PROJECTS? 

The problems analyzed have given rise to a review of 
the rural housing policy which has been modified since 
1980b extending financial aid to self-help construc- 
tion cases and at t e same time weakening the poli- Q 
cy of rural regrouping . What are the implications 
of this measure? Can it be considered progressive, 
beneficial to the deprived peasants? 

The 6th Quinquennial Plan 1982-1986 foresees the 
construction of 8,000 rural dwellings per year, dist- 
ributed regionally according to the seriousness of the 
housing situation. This aim is often faced with the 
question that the regions in most need are subsequent- 
ly the poorest, most backward and far away situated in 
the country, where you hardly find a building firm and 
it is even more difficult to find such a firm willing 
to build accepting the costs fixed by the MinistGre 
de 1'Equipement. Therefore at the ministry level it 
is claimed that this goal is very difficult to be 
achieved. 

To avoid this constraints a new rural housing policy 
is formulated in 1980 which includes the support to 
self-help projects - meant individual- according to 
the following model of financing: 

- 20% is state subsidy, 
- 15% is subsidy from the rural development programme, 
run by the regional government, 

- 55% is a 15-year loan without interest, 
- 10% is owner contribution (cash or labour). 



Now, these percentages are taken over a cost per rural 
unit established annually by the Ministere de l'E- 
quipement based on the average fixed prices for a 
basic house comprising: 

- 1 room with minimum living area of 1 
2 

- 1 open kitchen with minimum area 3 m , 
- 1 latrine, 

2 - 1 enclosed yard with minimum area 20 m . 

2 In no case may the living area exceed 50 m . The 
programme also establishes a series of minimum techni- 
cal requisites and offers standard plans, but these 
latter are not compulsory. For 1983, the cost of a 
rural house was fixed at 1800 D. 

This new - or old liberal plan means the State limits 
itself to the financing of a part of the cost of the 
housing while the owner takes on the administration, 
purchase of materials, hiring the workers, etc, cove- 
ring up the remaining costs either in cash or in the 
form of labour. 

This method may be advantageous in certain cases but 
it entails many risks and problems. On the State's 
side, it means delegating responsibilities since these 
fall. on the owner who, in many cases, do not have com- 
petence for the task. In an effort to speed work up, a 
decision was taken to forward the owner 20% of the 
financing when the building work starts, this sum 
being made available as soon as the foundations have 
been dug. The rest is paid in three stages, on presen- 
tation of a certificate of inspection - each time - 
issued by government inspectors who follow the deve- 
lopment of the building. 

In spite of the three years past since the formulation 
of this new policy, at the ministry there was no avai- 
lable data to measure its results. I found, however, a 
reference point at the level of the Government of 
Siliana, which contributed to the financing of a part 
of the Rohia-El Haria project with funds made availab- 
le through this new policy. 

Though I do not have concrete figures, it is evident 
that the available funds are rather limited thus the 
number of beneficiaries by the program are also quite 
reduced in relation to the magnitude of the demand. To 
confirm the previous reasoning it is enough to 1-ook at 
the figures froin the Census 1980 and compare them with 
the goals cf the rural housing policy. From the yearly 
new constituted 30,000 families in Tunisia, something 
less than the half are new rural families. At the same 
L .   me, the existence of 106,700 gourbis and an unpreci- 
sed number of other housing types equally substandard 
was reported, all in rural areas. I can conclude that 
the official goal - in addition difficult to achieve - 



of 8 , 0 0 0  dwellings a year does not even cover the 
demand created by the natural growth of the popula- 
tion, thereby the deficit continues to grow. On the 
other hand, the proceedings to get the funds - appa- 
rently simple - not only has shown difficuit but very 
time-consuming as well. 

From the above analysis I wonder what are the chances 
for the poor peasants of being benefited by th;.s poli- 
cy. In my opinion the support for 'self-help const- 
ruction', in terms of private and individual activity 
does not entail any positive measure in itself but, on 
the contrary, a return to the liberal housing policy 
whose inefficiency at improving the stock and quality 
of rural housing caused the State's most organized 
attempt at intervention with the aim of helping the 
weaker sectors. In addi-tion from the experience gained 
through the 'Organized self-help construction project 
of Rohia El-Haria', designed to improve housing for 
the deprived peasants of the region, it can be assumed 
that these sectors would almost certainly not have 
managed to get new housing without the help and orga- 
nization given by ASDEAR and SADEL. For this reason, 
and bearing in mind that the majority of those lacking 
accomodation in rural areas is made up of similar sec- 
tors - the 107,OO families living in gourbis - I won- 
der what are the chances of success of this new hou- 
sing policy. 
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The Association pour le Diveloppement et l'Anima- 
tion Rurale (ASDEAR) is aimed at promoting social and 
economic conditions in the poorest most backward 
areas. This organization is run by a group of social 
scientists and technicians who did not feel too com- 
fortable with the official policy towards the poor of 
the country. It is a non-governmental organization 
which collaborates closely with tne regional authori- 
ties, receiving financial support from international 
aid organizations, in particular those connected to 
the World Council of Churches. It deals with those 
aspects of development programmes not covered by the 
regional public organizations, and tends towards 
small-scale experimentation, the results of which can 
be readily made available and easily transferred. Tho- 
se who benefit from its work are deprived peasants who 
are not able to get ahead, either by their own or 
other public available means. A distinction is somehow 
made between the former and those totally lacking 
means and whose survival is dependant purely upon cha- 
rity. This sector, thus defined, constitutes the so- 
cial cases to which we will make reference later on. 

The final objective of ASDEAR is that the families 
concerned will eventually be able to develop on their 
own and become economically independent. (ASDEAR 
1983). ASDEAR's development projects are characterized 
by the following: 
- adapted to the environment 
- income stimulating 
- easily repeated 
- designed to be managed by the users themselves 

The underlying principle of ASDEAR ideology is that of 
help to self-help. 

4 .1 .1  IRRIGATION PROJECT IN RORIA 

In 1975 ASDEAR begun an irrigation project aimed at 
improving the living conditions and economic standard 
of a group of peasants in the plain of Rohia, by means 
of training programmes, technical and Financial sup- 
port, loans and help towards the commercialization of 
their agrictiltural prodace. St was decided to take a 
groiip oE young pecple, 120 fifth and sixth graders, 
froin the local primary school and teach t h e m  how to 
groducc crops, using irrigation methods and to set up 
k i i v i i -  own family plots. The youngsters are monitoried 
in thi:; work f?r the followinq four or five years. At 
1 . 2  
t::e Seqi nnincj C!ley a;? given, free of charge, all the 
mrteri,il. tile? need - seeds, fertilizer, etc. - ko ciul- 
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tivate a small plot. Later on, they are considered 
responsible for their family plot and receive 50% of 
all the material they require, again free of charge. 

The young people involved in the project are chosen 
with an eye to setting an example to their neighbours 
and are organized into groups of two or three for the 
collective purchase of gardening tools and a cart for 
carrying fertilizer and taking the produce to the 
local market. ASDEAR also helps families in the matter 
of obtaining small loans, etc. The specific objectives 
of this project are: 

- The improvement of traditional crops. 
- The introduction of new crops. 
- Improved management of the plots. 
- Rotation of crops. 
- Rational use of fertilizers. 
- Improved trading conditions. 

Those involved in this scheme had, after four years, 
increased their incomes to 0vercome the subsistence 
level, so that they then wished to improve their stan- 
dard of living, which in practical terms means their 
house. It was at that point that ASDEAR begun to look 
for funds in order to start a housing improvement 
programme in Rohia. 

4.2 SADH, AND S=-HELP HOUSING SCEEMES 

Thus, in 1978, ASDEAR contacted through the Tunisian 
office of SIDA the group from the School of Architec- 
ture at the University of Lund, Sweden, who were inte- 
rested in studying the rural housing problem in Tuni- 
sia. As a result of the collaboration between this 
group -later, in 1980 become SADEL (Swedish Ass:~cia- 

The h m a U  ~ z o P & M ~ ~  CLt Rohia- 
EL Hahia and khe damiLy f2LoA. 
(SOIL~CE: Alzdctt5sa~1 L . P .  eZ d, 
19:6) 
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tion for the Development of Low-Cost Housing) - and 
ASDEAR, a self-help programme was devised for the 
construction and improvement of 50 houses in the Rohia 
Plain, between 1980-1983. 

As a result of a first stage in the study of the hou- 
sing situation in Tunisia, the group decided to direct 
its efforts towards studying the causes of the explo- 
sive urbanization process, with its resulting overc- 
rowding and urban squatter settlements. The group for- 
mulated its view of the question as follows: 

"Instead of focusing interest on the city and studying 
ways of improving the habitat in overcrowded and impo- 
verished urban areas - which would only help to inc- 
rease the pressure on the city - we have chosen to 
look at the other extreme of the urbanizati-on phenome- 
non, in other words, at the rural areas undergoing 
depopulation. It is vital to find a solution to the 
problems in these areas in order to discourage the 
exodus to the big cities, as this more often than not 
leads to greater poverty and misery in some shanty 
town where, moreover, the family completely loses the 
security and identity it had back home .... These days, 
all planning activity is directed towards the big 
cities. The capital, Tunis, possesses the best in eco- 
nomic and technical resources which are used mainly 
for solving its own problems. By concentrating the 
efforts in the countryside, the repeatedly inevitable 
picture of rural areas on the outside track, economi- 
cally speaking, could be prevented. The objective of 
our collaboration .... is to work out a proposal for 
methods of improvement and to get a self-help const- 
ruction scheme going." (Andersson, A-C, et al, 1979). 

to IbIPROVE it raise urban pressure 
3 L U M  

to AVOID fP; ameliorate t h e  s t a n d a r d s  
s f  l i v i n g  in the country 

4 . 3  A I M  OF THE SELF-HELP PR- 

The idea of SADEl's members was to try and find sui- 
table ways and means for improving living conditions, 
taking tiro basic points into account: 

- The poor economic situation of the families j n  Rohia 
- Respect for the principle of help for self-help. 



Into other words, this does not mean building homes 
and then giving them away to the users. On the contra- 
ry, it means finding solutions and methods whereby the 
families can be helped to build or improve their homes 
by themselves and with the minimum of external aid. 
The reference framework of this project is to be found 
in a developme t strategy base3 on 
self-reliancer8, although the formulation an6 imp- 
lementation of this project has been characterized by 
a rather pragmatic approach. 

Apart from the project's general aim, that is the imp- 
rovement in living conditions, there are to be identi-- 
fied other expectations and desires on the part of the 
different protagonists taking part in the experiment: 

a) Users Expectations (families of the Rohia Plain) 

- General improvement in living standard. 
- Housing improvements in particular. 

b) Aims of ASDEAR 

- Enlarge general improvement programme for the 
population of Rohia Plain. 

- Through this improvement discourage the exodus to 
the city, with its main problem of unemployment. 

- Contribute towards the individual and communal 
development of the inhabitants. 

C) Aims of SADEL 

- Work out a housing proposal, both adapted to the 
climatic conditions and the current requirements and 
customs of the families involved, and as economical- 
ly as possible, to be within their reach. 

- Define a 'minimum standard' with emphasis on 
hygiene. 

- Help develop solidarity and sense of group belonging 
amongst the neighbours through the forming of self--- 
constructing teams, made up of several families. 
This could eventually lead to other activities in 
common. (This aim and the following are shared by 
ASDEAR ) 

- Contribute to the development of self-confidence 
amongst the peasant families, inspiring them to con- 
tinue with the improvement in their life-conditions. 

- Initiate a construction process which can be spread 
throughout the region. 

d) Means proposed by SADEEk in order to achieve the 
stated aims 

- Substitute lack of funds with family's own labour 
and the maximum utilization of available local buil- 
ding materials. 

- Implementation of local traditional building 
techniques, improving or modifying them as necessary 



MAIN GOAL 

in order to develop a suitable self-construction 
method. 

- Training of locals in this method so they can later 
rnaintain/enlarge, etc, their own houses. 

I SYNTHESIS OF THE PROJECT GOALS AND MEANS 

Improvement i n  l i v i n g  c o n d i t i o n s  
( b a s i c  needs - p a r t i c i p a t i o n  - f reedom - d i g n i t y )  

INTERMEDIATE 
GOALS 

Improvement W o r k o u t  D iscourage  C o n t r i b u t e  I n i t i a t e  a 
i n  l i v i n g  a p p r o p i a t e  t h e  exodus towards t h e  c o n s t r u c t i o n  
s tandards ,  hous ing  t o  t h e  i n d i v i d u a l  p rocess  wh ich  
p a r t i c u l a r 1  y p roposa l  c i t i e s  and communal can  be spread 
hous ing  development 

o f  t h e  i n h a -  
b i  t a n t s  

MEANS Improvement T e c h n i c a l  S u b s t i t u t e  Maximum use  Promote i n d i -  
o f  a g r i c u l -  and f i n a n -  l a c k  o f  o f a v a i l a b l e  v i d u a l  and 
t u r a l  p r o-  c i a l  a i d  funds  w i t h  l o c a l  b u i l -  c o l l e c t i v e  
d u c t i o n  and t o  t h e  poor  f a m i l y ' s  d i n g  m a t e r i a l s  work 
i t s  commercia- peasants own work and improved 
l i z a t i o n  t r a d i t i o n a l  

b u i l d i n g  
techn iques  

4.4 THE EXPWIMENTAL HOUSE (MAY-DECEMBER 1979) 

In May 1979, after some half year of field studies and 
design and laboratory experiments in Sweden, the buil- 
ding was begun of an experimental house in El Haria, 
consisting of two rooms, one with flat roof and the 
other vault, and a composting toilet. 

At one stage it was questioned whether the vault roof 
was more suitable from a climatic and construction 
point of view, in spite that it could not be used to 
replace damage roofs for two reasons: 

- The difference in width of the existing rooms requi- 
res different moulds, considerably raising the cost 
of construction per unit. 

- Irregular quality/state of walls - the vault roof 
requires very resistant walls to withstand the hori- 
zontal pressure exerted. 

For this reason it was decided to experiment, in those 
cases where a vault roof was,yot suitable, with a flat 
roof based on joists and BTS blocks. 



The objectives of the construction of the experirn: 
house were: 

The mould doh t h e  uauRt 
hood. (Photo SADEL) 

The vault exerts 
lateral tensions. 

- Test the technical proposals. 
- Calculate the amount of materials required for 
work. 

- Calculate the cost of the materials. 
- Estimate the time required for each operation 
(amount of labour 1. 

- Test the thermal behaviour of the buildings 
- Training of bricklayers. 
- Use the experimental house as a reference, for 
tance in damages. 

\ camposting t o i l e t  

(SUUJLC~?:  A n d w n o n  L.A. eL at,  6 0 : 2 4  and 6 5 :  1 1 5 )  

!ntal 

each 

ins- 

The experimental house was finished in December 1979, 
yielding valuable results: 

- Throughout the construct~on perlod, small problems 
cropped up arising from the incorporation of the new 
tecv?ology - reinforced concrete loists and 
BTS blocks - but which were, however, easily 
overcome. 

- The proportions used in the varlous mortars and the 
size and shape of the blocks and ]olsts were there- ...$'- 

fore rnodlfled. 
- The poor quality of the local sand and imported 

Flat roof - suitable cemen-t could be checked, determining the substitu- 
for variable width, tion of these materials l-ater on. 



section a-a , 500 

section b-0 (Sowrce: A n d e h ~ n o n  
SAQEL'n p k o p o n d  d o h  Lhe 4Ra;t travl;. L.A. eR d, 85 :6O)  

- A more precise calculation could be made of labour 
and building material requirements and their relati- 
ve cost. 

- As a result of the practical difficulties involved 
in mounting the joists and blocks, a piece of lif- 
ting gear was made to facilitate this operation. 

- A concrete mixer was brought in to speed up the pre- 
paration and improve the quality of the concrete. 

- The building of the latrine also made it possible to 
modify construction details and the use of certain 
materials, simplifying the process for self-help 
builders. 

- The training was completed of Philippe ~ebstard - 
ASDEAR'S representative in Rohia - and that of a 
bricklayer. The two were later to be responsible for 
directing the self-construction work. 

- The building of the experimental house did not solve 
all the problems, as will be seen further on, hut 
the experience certainly did, from a technical point 
of view, provide a sound basis for the setting-up of 
the self-construction project. 

Parallel to the building of the experimental house, a 
survey was carried out of the families eligible to 
take part in the programme, in order to set-up a pilot 
project. 
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SAQEL'n p f i o p o b d  Xhe compob~tirzy t o Z e , t .  
( S o w ~ c e :  A l z d m n o n  L .A .  eA a l ,  85:68)  

1 . 5  P0NM)UR DEBICBE - TBE PILOT PROJECT 
(DECXMBW 79-DECEEIBW 8 0 )  

At this point SADEL had already become a nongovernmen- 
tal organization and a cooperation program with ASDEAR 
had been formulated. Philippe ~eb^atard, as representa- 
tive of ASDEAR in R o h i a ,  and the Swsdes were to be tile 
responsible ones for the running of the program. 



Map 0 6  Fonduuk D~biche.  
( S a u c e :  Andmban L.A.  
ei U ,  7 9 : 4 9 )  

YUM. oh tlie o l d  huuhe. 
:Sautce: Andennsun L .A. 
!.t d, 1 9 : 5 6 )  

Five of the six families owned irrigated plots so that 
the building work had to be fitted in with that of 
agriculture. The sixth man, a labourer, was considered 
a 'social case: due to his precarious economic 
situation and received extra help from the other two 
families. The work was not without its problems at the 
beginning, but with non-stop encouragement, things got 
gradually better. 

Six families from Fondouk Debiche were chosen, with 
the aim of starting the pilot programme. This choice 
responded to various criterias: 

- Small group ( 6 f amilies, 41 people), ideal for a 
first run. 

- All the family members could participate in the 
programme. 

- These families were amongst the most deprived, with 
the lowest level of housing, in the Rohia area. 

- Within the group, some of the families were related 
and all of them were friends. 

- All of them showed a desire to cooperate in both the 
building and collective work. 

On the whole, due to cultural reasons, the women were 
supposed to participate most in 'back-up' tasks 
- fetching water, preparing tea and meals, sifting 
sand, making blocks, etc - and to keep away from the 
specific construction process, in particular during 
the phase of collective work. However, their partici- 
pation, as was shown later, was very important. Anyhow 
that was one of the reasons why only the heads of 
family were counted on, when organizing the workteams. 
The chosen six were organized into two groups of 
three, plus a bricklayer for each group. 

For each family, an individual plan was made, based on 
their particular needs and the house they already had. 
To help thern take an active part in the design of 
their own home, scale-models, detailed plans, views, 
etc were made. Such was their impatience and enthu- 
siasm, however, at the thought of having their new 



homes, t h a t  t h e y  accepted t h e  propasal  almost wi thout  
ques t ion .  The o n l y  snag was t h e  proposed shar ing  of  a 
l a t r i n e  between two f a m i l i e s ,  s o  it was decided t o  
make one fo r  each fami ly .  

4.5.1 BAC'RGROUND FOR TBE PROPOSBZ, 

A s  a genera l  r u l e ,  t h e  c r i t e r i a  of bu i ld ing  the new 
houses next  t o  t h e  o l d  ones was adopted,  s i n c e  t h e s e  
could,  i n  many c a s e s ,  he p a r t l y  r e p a i r e d  or  tu rned  
i n t o  s t a b l e s .  The main p r o b l e m  d e t e c t e d  were: 

2 - An average h a b i t a b l e  a r e a  of 2 m per  person. 
- Lack of  k i t c h e n  and l a t r i n e .  
- J u s t  one room f o r  t h e  whole fami ly ,  wi th  s tone  and 

mud w a l l s  and r o o f ,  no v e n t i l a t i o n  and an e a r t h  
f l o o r  which was g e n e r a l l y  lower than t h e  ground 
l e v e l .  

- The yard  ( c o u r t  o r  houch) was used both by t h e  human 
beings and t h e  domest ic  animals - hens, sheep,  cows, 
donkeys, e t c .  

Based on t h i s  r e a l i t y ,  some P r i n c i p l e s  f o r  Housing 
Improvement r e l a t e d  t o  a minimum s tandard  and o r i e n-  
t a t i o n  of t h e  b u i l d i n g s  were drawn up: 

Minimum s tandard :  
2 - Increase  i n  t h e  h a b i t a b l e  a r e a  from 2 t o  4 m p e r  

person. 
- Separa te  k i tchen  f o r  f u n c t i o n a l  and hygien ic  

reasons.  
- L a t r i n e  f o r  each family.  
- Storage  space  f o r  c l o t h e s ,  p rov is ions ,  u t e n s i l s ,  

e t c .  
- Yard f o r  i n h a b i t a n t s  separa ted  from an imals '  pen. 

Or ien ta t ion  of t h e  bu i ld ings :  
- Yard should be p r o t e c t e d  from t h e  co ld  n o r t h l y  

winds; a l l  t h e  rooms open i n t o  t h e  yard .  
- Windows and doors  should f a c e  south o r  east-west ;  

yard open t o  t h e  s o u t h .  Try t o  g e t  maximum sunsh ine  
i n  win te r  and minimum i n  summer. 

- The d e p o s i t  chamber of t h e  l a t r i n e  should f a c e  sou th  
or  e a s t  i n  o rder  t o  g e t  maximum sunshine because t h e  
decomposure process  r e q u i r e s  a c e r t a i n  temperature 
t o  work. 

A s  f o r  t h e  o r g a n i z a t i o n  of t h e  bu i ld ing  work, t h e  jobs 
were d iv ided  i n t o  t h r e e  main groups depending on t h e i r  
complexity : 

A. Jobs t o  be c a r r i e d  o u t  by t h e  family a lone .  



B. Jobs to be carried out by the family plus one or 
more bricklayers acting most as supervisors. 

C. Jobs to be carried out by the complete self-help 
team. 

Apart from the merely practical necessity of using a 
number of people to do certain jobs, the idea behind 
the collective teamwork was to stimulate free associa- 
tion and cooperation amongst neighbours. 

Below the job moments for each group are listed: 

A. Jobs to be carried out by the family: 

Digging of foundations. 
Sifting of sand from river. 
Preparation of soil-cement (BTS). 
Preparation and erection of reinforced structural 
beams stealframes. 
Flattening of interior floors. 
Whitewashing of interiors. 
Painting of doors and windows. 
Digging of latrine pit. 
Painting on latrine. 

B. Jobs to be carried out together with one brick- 
layer: 

Building of walls of up to 1,50 m in height. 
Building of barrel vault and brick up end of vault 
Exterior finish of joints. 
Preparation and erection of reinforced structural 
beams wooden moulds. 
Latrine pit wall. 
Plastering of latrine pit. 
Application of torba and liquid lime to barrel 
vault. 
Positioning of window and door frames. 
Drainpipes (rainwater). 
Yard walls. 
Making a flat roof. 

1 
B . Jobs to be carried out together with two brick- 

layers : 

1. Building of exterior walls over 1.50 m. 
2. Control of wall height using "water nose" level. 
3. Interior plastering of roof. 
4. Interior plastering of rooms. 

2 
B . Jobs to be carried out together with the brick- 

layer in charge of the joists: 

1. Making of: the joists. 
2. Making of slabs for kitchen table. 



3. Making of slabs to cover the latrine pit. 

C. Jobs to be carried o12C by the whol? team: 

1. Filling of foundations. 
2. Fiiling of reinf orced st cuctural beams. 
3. Installation and sliding of barrel vault mouids 

The six houses were built in a period of ai~prdxir~atc?l.y 
one year and all the experience thus gained exahied a 
series of changes to be made in the following stages 
of the project. There was a high level oE part-icipa- 
tion from the families and, in time, the women under; 
took tasks of heavy nature, such as digging founda- 
tions. &ken the young children helped, ei-:her by fet- 
ching materials, tools or water. The division of time 
between construction work and plot cultivation did not 
pose too serious problems. The operations carried out 
by the whole team gave rise to a kind of festivity and 
the traditional 'couz-couz' was served. 

4.5.2 COSTS 

An average cost is hard to determine since this was 
not a case of the simple construction of new, standard 
housing. On the contrary, each family was given the 
benefit of an individual plan reflecting the improve- 
ment requirements of their old home. So the project 
has covered the building of completely new rooms with 
barrel vaults, new flat roofs in existing rooms, yard 
walls, floors, etc. An averag? cost, however , can be 
estimated at between 18-22D/m , excluding the work 
done by the owners. The whole operation cost 8475 D of 
which 1670 D went on bricklayers. Building tools, 
worth 820 D are not included in the estimate cost. 

74% building materials 
19% labour (bricklayers) 
7% transport and other 

T e families involved have to pay back 4.200 D per 4 .  
m bullt, over a period of 10 years, which repre- 
sents 20% of the total cost. The rest is made up from 
the owner's labour contribution and from an ASDEAR 
subsidy, financed by SIDA. 

Composition of f inaricing: 

20% owner's cash contribution 
50% owner's labour ontribution 
30% ASDFSLR sabsidy 

15 



1% subsidy I 
2@ subsidy 

53$ l o a n  
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The Foundouk Debiche stage has comprised, in total: 

- the construction of 292 mL 2f new habitable area, 
- the reconstruction of 106 m of flat roofing, 
- the construction of 6 composting toilets, 
- the construction of 106 metres of yard wall, 
- the conversion of former buildings into stables. 

4.6 KBEBIKW (NOVEMBER 1980-MARCE 1982) 

After the experience gained in the pilot programme of 
Fondouk-Debiche the first real stage of the project 
was planned for the sector of Khebina, benefiting 15 
of the 30 families in the group. The selection of 
families was carried out according to the following 
criteria: 
- Physical condition of dwelling 
- Number of dependents, c ildren of school-age 9 - Number of persons per m (overcrowding rate) 
- Family income 

A fifth criteria, though not to exclusion, was the 
availability of labour for the building work. The 
selection criteria was very much appreciated by the 
local authorities who adopted it, under the name of 



t h e  'Swedish moi?eli, i n  o r e  J avo id  f a v o a r i -  
L' e ism. The f a i n i l ~ i e s  w!iz coll ld n o t  maks t h e i r  c o n t r i b u-  
t i o n  of  l a b o u r ,  f o r  examiile i n  t h e  cat;[? of  .wido~is, o ld  
peop le ,  etcl were? , ?ons ide re3  o ~ c i a l  :case:; a n d  were Fr.?- 
v ided  w i t h  e x t r a  p a i d  hands  a t  t h e  expense  of  t h e  pro- 
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As i n  Fondouk Debiche,  work teams were  formed c o n s i s -  
t i n g  of t h r e e  men, headed by b r i c k l a y e r .  One o f  t h e  
owner/workers i n  Fondouk Debiche wllo had Lea rn t  a l o t  
d u r i n g  t h e  b u i l d i n g  of  h i s  house ,  was L a t e r  t a k e n  on  
a s  a  p a i d  b r i c k l a y e r  i n  c h a r g e  o f  a  work team. 

Each f a m i l y  i n v o l v e d  i n  t h e  p r o j e c t  had a  p e r s o n a l  
r e c o r d  c a r d ,  on which was no ted  in fo rn ia t ion  abou t :  

.- p l o t  c h a r a c t e r i s t i c s  
- f a m i l y  compos i t ion  

T/ie new / I V O , ~ Q A  a m  chany~ng 
file fccnd~cape. (Pliuto SADEL) 



- existing rooms and their physical condition 
- proposal for repairs and/or new building 
- building materials required 
- estimated building costs 
- repayment plan 

At the start of this new experiment, more ambitious 
than the previous stage, problems cropped up according 
to the organisation of the work- the collecting of 
cement, transport of stones and torba, the concilia- 
tion of building and agricultural work, etc - and the 
encouragement of the participants. 

The second stage of the project took place in Ouled 
Zina, covering 18 families. 

S o m c e :  Andehnnon L .A .  eL d, b 5 : 1 3 5 )  

All oLd  b t 0 n e  hu:lh @ . The same criteria were followed as in Khebina. Alt- 
( P h o t o  SAZ)EL) hough 18 families took part, in fact only 16 houses 

were actually built as in a couple of cases more than 
one family - extended families - shared the same home. 

In the msjority of cases, two members of each fami1.y 
took part in the building work. In isolated cases, 
only one or in other three. Where it happened that the 
builder of the family was also in charge of the vege- 
table plot, there were problems involved in doing both 
jobs, especially at the height of the season. There 
were cases when building work had to be held up for a 
while so that the plots could be tended, this being 
the on1.y source of family income. 



Barrel vault roofs were not used this time as it had 
been observed that flat ones were rnors ad~iailtageous. 
In the beginning it was assumed that vault roofs were 
more linked to the traditional architecture and that 
from a technical point of view they ~iould be quite 
simple to be built. In practise none of these assump- 
tions proved to be right. Vault roofs are to be found 
nearly all over Tunisia, but actually not in Rohia. 
And the explanation is that people living there are 
former bedouins, nomades, without neither a very 
ancient nor developed building tradition. To this must 
be added that vault roofs are simple to be built if 

A new houJe' 'Photo people know the skills, otherwise it can be rather 
difficult. The third problem was tlat a vault roof 
collapsed while under construction due to the bad qua- 
lity of the mortar used. 

A great asset to the development of the programme was 
the addition of a building engineer to take charge of 
the work, and also of a transport vehicle. 

4.8 OULED KBADRA (STARTED IN SEPIWBER 1983)  

The third phase of the project, in Ouled Khadra, comp- 
rises 18 families, following the same criteria as pre- 
viously. 

Flohia 
( S a w ~ c e :  Anden.~sun L . A .  CX aL, 8 5 :  1 5 2 )  
However, due to I.ack of funds, on1.y 12 hoilses have 
been started so far. The reason for this was the com- 
mitment of the regional government -- governourat 
de Siliana' - to allocating a part of the funds 
required for tine j.mplementation of the project and it 
was not possible to allocate the tctal amount of money 
bnder 1983.  Discussions were currently going on with 
the authorities of Siliana with a vi.ew to getting 



funds for the completion of the remaining six houses, 
which were finished under 1984. 

This stage has progressed smoothly, with previous 
experience beginning to show and this should enable 
work to go ahead without the participation of SADEL. 

F h i h p , o e  L e b d t a ~ d  and Aize 
b  c.tck.i'nqens . ( Plioiv SADEL 

4.9 A KEY IN THE DEVELOPMEXL' OF THE PROJECT 

The ' Phre Blanc ' , Philippe ~ebstard, ASDEAR'S 
representative in Rohia, fills the manifold role of 
organizer, technician, psychologist, economist and 
'cheer leader'. His role, apart from being multif 
rious, is a key one in the development of the project 
and to a great extent, the key to its success. As he 
says himself, "the presence of a cheer leader (promo- 
ter) is absolutely vital. Without one, you can't begin 
to talk about organized self-help construction". 

) Over the years Philippe ~ebgtard has been made into 
something of a 'saviour' figure in the eyes of the 
peasants, who iook t~ him for the answer to all their 
problems. The reason lies in the extent of the help he 
is able to offer, through the channels of funds made 



available from institutions and individuals in Europe 
and Tunisia. 

At the sane tlme he has gatnered a lot of experience 
which allows him to know quite well the nature of the 
problems of these families, thus being able to give an 
effective help, sometimes of a barely charitable cha- 
racter, or giving the needed push to overcome the sta- 
tus of extreme penury. His permanence at the place 
along many years gives also the necessary continuity 
to the activity of ASDEAR. 

4.10 BENEFICIARIES OF TBE SELF-HELP HOUSING 
PROJECT 

Today, with the progress made in the final stage of 
Ouled El Khadra, the gourbis have actually diminished 
from the Rohia Plain, and many families have some sort 
of latrine. Can this development be considered the 
result of the self-help project? 

There is no straightforward 'yes' or 'no'to 
this question. In points 4.1 and 4.6 reference has 
been made to the criteria adopted by ASDEAR for selec- 
ting the families concerned, its action as a whole and 
the building pro jecl in particular. Despite ASDEAR'S 



expressed wish not to get involved with those families 
whose survival depends solely on kharityS- 
unlike developing countries there is nor social welfa-. 
rm? system in Tunisia - in practise, this has proved 
almost impossible. The families not included in this 

betf,efi-06.j 4att~iXi~ n~anaged project are either better off and thus able to improve 
7 irn)?.tcrve $h@ i l u i ~ l e  anti ,to their homes themselves, or have, 3received aid from 
iu-ipe it! other organizations such as CODEL for example. 

We can group the population of the Rohia Plain into 
three basic categories: 

1. Families who own sufficient land and animals to be 
able to meet their basic needs; aconomicaly inde- 
pendant and having access to loans and state subsi- 
dies. 

2. Families who own a small irrigated plot and a few 
animals. Their income hardly cover their basic 
necessities. Varying levels of subsistence some 
bordering on extreme penury. 

3. Families without land or with unirrigated plots. 
Dependant on temporary work and charity. Extreme 
poverty level. 

The first category is completely excluded from 
ASDEAR's aid programme whose building schemes are 
aimed principally at the second group. The third 
group, type-classed social cases, is also excluded, 
although included in other lesser schemes, some of an 
almost individual nature, under Philippe Lebatard's 
personal supervision, which may be defined quite simp- 
ly as charitable. CODEL has financed approximate 30 
houses and latrines for social cases, which have been 
built using the same technology as the ASDEAR scheme 
but without using the self-help construction method to 
the F;:imi: +xts+nt.,  nor tht? repayrnc!r?t ocds on the porr of 
th-2 I~c?nc?f i y i i i r i c s .  Thcsr: fmilics have conkr ibut.?d 
wit;] labocr  accor3ing to their gwn possi.?ilities. 'l'he 
" . : n i ~ ; a n  Gov-?rr~m.?nt 2 n d  thc Rural. IDcv~?loprnent Plan 
hardl:/ ever bother irri:!i thesc 13st ~ w o  c,ita3ori?s 
which r.?pr.:!;~?n:. tile iie.'ikest sector-; of  ':!lr+ y~opul \:ion, 
,:::onomi :!i.: i y-sps=kiiqg, i 3 'p.jni iiz 2nd ;Iri? th*--.-forc, 

i31 i r3,,&- .?E urban scp?L':ctt ar?2:;. 

The self-help housing project organized by ASDEAR and 
SADEL - financed by SIDA - has contained 54 benefi- 
ciaries ( 4 8  regular cases) and 6 social cases (the -- - 
project has supplied them with extra manpower). 

Housing Development Project for social cases financed 
by CODEL and private donations, and administered by 
Lebatard has reached 32 beneficiaries. Twenty of the 
thirty-two families classed as Social cases' at 
the beginning of the project moved to the second 
group, as a result of the help received through P. 
Lebatard (according to ASDEAR" own records). No 
cases oE families -- pertaining to the weakest sectors 
- making improvements in their houses by themselves 



have been reported. On the contrary, Philippe Lebatard 
is frequently asked for help. 







Tile ini?l.emcntation of the Rohia project required the 
sol.ation to mnany problons. According to SADEL, the 
1ng2st important were: 

i Human rqsmrces. 
11 Adoption sf appropriate building niatecial.; and 

techniqaes. 
IT1 Supply and transport of building materials 
J'J Financing. 

5.1 IflTMAN RESOURCES 

Apart from the participation of the families themsel- 
ves, the following human resources were also required: 

a) clever bricklayers to Lead the work teams, 
5) a technical supervisor to control and guide the 

building work, 
C) an administrator responsible for guaranteeing 

supplies, collecting repayments, paying out wages, 
etc , 

d) a 'cheer leader' or social promoter, to take care 
of the socio-organizational aspects and the deve- 
lopment of commilnity spirit within the project, 

5.1.1 BRICKLAYERS 

There were not enough qualified ones for this kind of 
task in Rohia - at least available. It was only pos- 
sible to recruit one, self-taught bricklayer and two 
apprentices. The building of the experimental house 
%as valuable not only for the testing of building 
materials and techniques but also for training one of 
the men as a bricklayer, later to go on as head of a 
b~ork team in Fondouk Debiche. The professional skil.1 
standard of the bricklayers, to start with, was i'ot 
adapted for the self-help work, but through the expe-- 
rience gained on the experimental houso,  the;^ achieved 
a reasonable degree. 

A v2ry important contribution to the training was ?he - - 

handbook prepared by SADE!.. This was a sort of 'Bib- 
le' for the hr icklayers, frequently consulted during 
tile training peri(3d and aft,er.wards al.ways at hands 
under the implementation of tile wholf? project. 



MANUEL OE 5.1 - 2  TECHNICAL SUPWVISION 

CONSTRUCTION 

This task was originally filled by SADEL members, but 
from the start it was planned that local personnel 
should take over since the Swedish team would only be 
making sporadic visits. 

Attempts at raising interest in the project were made 
through numerous interviews with the Ministere de 
1'Equipement and the School of Architecture in Tunis, 
with the idea of developing some form of collaboration 
whereby local technicians or students could gain know- 
ledge and experience to be capitalized at local level. 
Unfortunately,this was not achieved. On the contrary, 
it was Philippe Lebatard who, little by little, mana- 
ged to pick up enough technical know-how to later 
become technical supervisor when the Swedish group 
left. From a practical and short-term point of view, 
this did not entail major problems as he was more than 
able to take on this role. 

Only in the penultimate stage in Ouled Zina, a local 
technician was taken to help Philippe Lebatard in the 
management and administration of the building work. 
Although efficient and unstinting his participation 
was limited to ensuring the practical running of the 
project. 

5.1.3 ADMINISTRATION 

Administration was taken on by Philippe Lebatard until 
tne arrival in November 81 of the new collaborator. 
This job required know-how, but above all time. The 
administration of funds, wages, etc., did not imply 
excessive efforts or problems. The main problem which 
took up almost 25% of his time, was "&e supply of 
building materials. 

5.1.4 PROMOTION 

Philippe Lebatard managed to be all things in one: 
organizer, administrator, technician, 'cheer leader' 
etc. He had a team of assistants h ~ t  they worked 
strictly under his orders. Everyday there was a neve- 
rending stream of conElicts which had to be re:;oloed 
through sympathetic encouragement. Tn their enthusiasm 
to finish their houses as soon as possible, the fami- 
lies often forgot to look after their crops, a.nd 



constraction sometimes ha3 to be interrupted so that 
they were not left with nothing to eat. On another 
occasion, work stopped for l 5  days because of a dlsag- 
rdement between neighbours, but after the problem was 
salved no further conflicts arose. 

Philippe Lsbatard js of the opinion that 'there is a 
need for authority" and that those in positions of 
responsibility should not have any relationship with 
the families concerned, nor the need or possibility of 
receiving favours. Neutrality and independence, as in 
his case, are vital ingredients for success in this 
kind of work. 

5.2 AWPTION OF APPROPRIATE BUILDING MATERIALS 
AND TECHNIQUES 

P U i p p e  L ebZLa.td manay ed 
t o  be &L tkincjh i n  O M & .  The choice of building materials and techniques was 
( Photo SAVEL) conditioned from the outset by the objectives estab- 

lished by SADEL: 

- maximum use of available local materials, 
- employment of locally-known, traditional building 
techniques, improving or modifying them as necessary 

- development of an appropriate construction method 
for use in self-help building. 

The main local building materials are stone, gravel- 
sand and torba (or clay). 

Surrounding the Plain of E1 Haria are limestone and 
gypsum quarriers but they are not worked due to lack 
of fuel. Wood is scarce and expensive. 

Stone is sold by those who cut if from the quarries at 
the foot of the mountain and sand and torba can be dug 
for free. However, transportation and loading costs 
are high due to the long distance between the quarries 
and the building sites. Despite this drawback, it was 
decided to use these materials as together with iron 
and cement they provide excellent construction possi- 
bilities. 

The use of torba - clay with a certain amount of lime 
- is traditional in the area, for example in the buil- 
ding of gourbis. From laboratory tests (see SADEL, 

The. muuictu.in pkuviden Torba stabilise6 au ciment) it has been established 
abundah7it ~ t a n e .  (Photo that torba when stabilized with sma.11 quantities of 
SMEL) cement, results in a material with similar charac- 

teristics to lightweight concrete. After further 
tests, the correct proportion for the manufacture of 
roofing blocks and mortars was founded. 



After analyzing the possibilities of the available 
materials, two alternatives for roofing came up: 

- barrel vault roof, constructed from blocks of 
stabilized torba (BTS) and sliding metal mould, 

- flat roof, constructed from BTS slabs and reinforced 
concrete joists 

The first alternative does not require reinforcement 
and uses a minimun quantity of cement. It does howe- 
wer, require a mould and resistant/strong walls. If a 
sliding metal mould is used - a better alternative 
than wooden one - then the distance between walls must 
be constant. Because of this and the need for resis- 
tant walls, the vault is not suitable as a replacement 
in existing houses as the walls are not usually strong 
enough to withstand the pressure exerted by this kind 
of roof. Therefore, it was used in new buildings and 
the flat roof was investigated as an alternative in 
existing houses. 

The use of joists and blocks is a suitable choice both 
technically and economically especially,ts they can be 
made 'in situ' and from local materials . 
Both alternatives were tested in the experimental hou- 
se, going through successive modifications and impro- 
vements, and later used in Fondouk Debiche. 

A metal mould for the vault was made, plus a crane for 
lifting the joists was required, and also a small 
motorized concrete-mixer to improve the quality of the 
concrete, plus a hand-operated machine for making the 
BTS blocks. 

5.2.1 THE BARREL VAULT 

The use of the vault is traditional in Tunis but not 
in Rohia. Added to the psychological resistance to the 
unknown by the a vault roof collapsed while 
under construction , thus confirming the total 
rejection of this alternative on the part of the fami- 
lies involved. 

From a climatic point of view, a little difference in 
temperature could be detec-Led in comparison with the 
flat roof, especially in winter. The inhabitants use 
to cl-aim that vaulted roof rooms arr colder and the 
problem in fact depends, in Fondouk Dehi che, on the ' 'Q "lJ& .t'iudi- interior height of  th? rooms being excessive. 

L L ~ i z c L e  i i z  7urz.L~icc b i d  ~ i ; i  i n  
The constr1:ction of the vault was stopped corn~leteiy 
after the OuIeil Zina stage. It i.s to be n o t d  that 



those families who had several rooms used those which 
have vaul.:ed roofs for storage or as kitchen, and 
Lived in 2read of their collapsing. 

5.2.2 E'LAT ROOF 

After successive modifications in the shape of the 
blocks and improvement in the quality of the concrete 
used in the joists - sand from the river was no longer 
used as it contained large amounts of humus, and a 
concrete-mixer was brouhgt in - the flat roof proved 
to have several advantages: 

- easy to assemble, 
- simple to produce, 
- relatively economical, 
- widespread acceptance on part of users, partly due 
to the flat roof of concrete or similar being consi- 
dered a progress or status symbol. 

5.2.3 CONCRETE MIXER 

It might be argued that the use of machinery in a con- 
text such as Rohia, increases costs and necessity of 
skilled operators, especially in the case of technical 
faults. All the same, the advantages for a small pet- 
rol-driven concrete mixer were considered to outweigh 
tie disadvantages: it would facilitate the builders' 
work and produce a more homogenous mixture of torba 
and cement with less water content than before, somet- 
hing which had been a problem. 

However, even the concrete-mixer proved to be too 
advanced for Rohia. The supply of petrol and mainte- 
nance were constant problems and proved impossible to 
solve on site due to lack of techical know-how. The 

The ~0lzehQte mixe~. (Pho.to other difficulty was that the various building sites 
SADEL ) were spread out and they were worked alternatively 

involving the permanent moving about of the mixer 
which was never-too easy. 

To sum up, it was soon clear that this 1ittl.e machine 
created nothing hut problems. 



This manually-operated machine on the other hand was 
trouble-free and produced resistant and more regularly 
sharped blocks than by hand, and the method was fas- 
ter. The technical level of this machine was, unlike 
the concrete mixer, more suited to local conditions. 

5.3 SUPPLY AND TRANSPORT OF BUILDING MATERIALS 

In Rohia and the outskirts, there is no builder's 
suppliers to guarantee regular shipments of all speci- 
fied materials so, those had to be obtained from a 
variety of sources, as people or firms either locally, 
regionally or from the capital. This task took up a 
lot of time, - 25% of Philippe Lebatard's time in the 
Fondouk Debiche stage - required trips and caused 
delays or temporary stoppages in the building work. 

The supply of non-local materials in particular, crea- 
ted organizational and transport problems, which could 
only be justified when the material in question repre- 
sented a significant simplification in the construc- 
tion method - sheets of asbestos for example - or were 
an unavoidable necessity, as reinforcement steel and 
cement. 

Not having a vehicle of their own during Lhe first 
stage oE the project was a serious drawback, since 
there was hardly any local rental transport. 

Another problem was the lack of a suitable storage 
which would have made possible the bulk buying of 
buildning materials, thus avoiding sudden price inc- 
reases or there being out of stock. This problem was 
solved later on by using the experimental house for 
storage, although the distance between sites generated 
a constant transport of materials. The supply of local 
materials presented no problems. 

The local sand from the river, although costiag not- 
hing and cheap to transport, proved ansuitable ii1 the 
long run for making mortars due t~ its heigh cont?~t 
of humus so that better quality sand had t.3 be plirC!la-- 

sed . 



5.3.2 CEMENT 

Since production in Tunisia does not meet the home 
dem~td, approx 25% of the total consumption is impor- 
ted . 
Early on it was discovered that the imported cement 
was of very variable quality, probably due to lack of 
control of storage time, so it was decided to use only 
home-prodaced cement for the joists. 

This resulted in frequent delays and problems invol- 
ving supply but at least it meant more guarantee in 
the quality of the concrete, an important factor when 
dealing with self-help construction as level of work- 
manship is low. 

5.3.3 MISCELLANEOUS 

Reinforcement steel and lime are obtainable close to 
Rohia, but it is necessary to go to Tunis to get spe- 
cial materials such as the ceramic pipes for drains or 
sheets of asbestos for the latrine roofs. The doors 
and windows are made in a small carpentry in Rohia. 

The stones and torba are supplied by the owner of a 
tractor who takes charge of the loading, transport and 
unloading. 

5.4 FINANCING 

The project has been financed to a great extent by 
Swedish funds, via SIDA and SAREC. The Gouvernorat of 
Siliana has participated in the financing of specific 
construction - up to the 50% - for the stages of Khe- 
bina, Ouled Zina and Ouled Khadra, through the rural 
self-help construction programme. This financial par- 
ticipation of the Tunisian part is seen as an acknow- 
ledgement of the project and opens the way to the pos- 
sibility of greater interest in this experiment which, 
for the most part, has been ignored by the central 
authorities concerned with the provision of rural hou- 
sing. 

The repayment collected from the different stages of 
the project has been set up aside to he used in the 
future for similar purposes - even if it does not rep- 
resent a very important amount of money. In this res- 



pect, the formation of a housing cooperative scheme 
was - in december 1983 - currently under discussion. 

5.5 RECOUPING TBE I m S =  

As for the majority of similar projects, recouping the 
investment is a critical issue. The repayment of the 
loan by the beneficiaries is practically voluntary and 
symbolic given that in this case, there is no recourse 
to legal means to secure the payments. In general, the 
situation is the same all along the Tunisian country- 
side, whether or not there is the possibility of legal 
recourse. The peasant must either make a cash deposit 
or an initial investment in order to obtain the neces- 
sary loan, the repayment of which is usually very 
irregular. 

The level of subsidy is extremely high and the possi- 
bility of reinvesting the capital is practically nil. 
This is due to the high level of subsidy foreseen at 
the beginning, and to the length of the repayment 
period as well as to the absence of interests on the 
loan. Such a situation leads without doubt to a series 
of remarks concerning the justice of such a policy, 
since it implies that a small group of peasants who 
benefits from the privilege of having been chosen at 
the beginning of the project when there are funds, are 
the beneficiaries, while a large majority will probab- 
ly never receive any kind of help. 

This is a common phenomenon in the context of poor 
countries which lack the means to subsidize houses for 
all. This is even more dramatic when we think that the 
mechanisms to recoup the investment in housing for 
other sectors are equally ineffective in organizing a 
permanent fund for tine construction of houses. This 
reproduces, at these levels, the same injustice which 
will always affect the majority of the sectors most in 
need - i.e. the immense majority. 



PART Ill 
THE OUTCOMES OF 
THE PROJECT 

6. EFFECTS OF THE 
PROJECT 





6.1 HOUSING CONDITIONS 

The. oLd house. (Photo SADEL) 

Prom a physical viewpoint, the project has brought 
about a radical change for the better in the living 
conditions of the beneficiaries. 

Approximate one-third of them lived in gourbis and the 
rest in stone houses, but all of their houses suffered 
from problems as leaking, damp, lack of ventilation, 
earth floors, overcrowding, sharing with domestic ani- 
mals, lack of latrines, etc. After the improvements 
each dwelling comprises a minimum of two rooms, either 
new or renovated, a kitchen, a toilet and an enclosed 
yard, as well as a stable and pen for the animals, 
apart. 

In designing each house, the necessities of each fami- 
ly, the state of the lot and the original house, were 
all taken into consideration. Where possible, original 
rooms were renovated. In other cases, the old building 
was turned/converted into a stable and/or part of it 
was demolished if it was in a very bad state or its 
position obstructed the new buildings. When entirely 
new rooms were built, the orientation principles men- 
tioned in point 4.5.3 were strictly adhered to. 

At all times, the wishes of the families were careful- 
ly observed and their participation was encouraged 
through the use of the available graphic material and 
simple scale models. 

2 The habitable area in reased from 2 m per person in 5 
the old houses to 4 in per person in the new. 

The n u  anc. (Photo SADEL) 

6.2 STANDARDS OF CONSTRUCTION 

The construction standard of the new buildings is sum- 
marized in the following description: 

- Walls made of stone blocks plastered with lime mor- 
tar, reinforced with structural. beams and torba mor- 
tar reinforced with cement. 

- Barrel vault roof, made with blocks of soil-cement 
(BTS) or flat roof of reinforced concrete joists and 
BTS blocks. Fi.nished with a layer of soil-cement of 
4-5 cm thickness and a layer of lime mortar of 0.5 
cm. Final painting with 2 coats of lime. 

- Cement floor finish over a layer of poor concrete. 
- Windows and doors of wood, the former complete with 
glass. 

- Kitchen with counter of ferrocement, the height 
carefully studied. 

- Wall recesses with shelves for storage of clothes, 



crockery and/or provisions. 
- Composting toilets with walls of BTS blocks, plas- 
tered with lime mortar, roof of asbestos and wooden 
door. Cement floor. 

6 . 3  USE OF HOUSES : NEW FUNCTIONS 

The analysis of eight cases - out of a total of thir- 
tyseven finished houses at the time when this study 
was made - indicates that none of the families consi- 
der the new houses functionally inadequate. All are 
satisfied with the new standards:the greater space, 
the possibility of better hygiene and comfort, access 
to toilets, a kitchen which has space for storage and 
cooking, the segregation of people and livestock. 

Access to these houses has represented a fundamental 
change in the life style of these families. The majo- 
rity of those interviewed express this by saying that 
they have moved from 'being animals to becoming 
human ' . 
The inclusion of new, well defined, physical spaces 
for old functions, has not met with resistance but has 
been rapidly assimilated. Such is the case of the 
kitchen with a counter and of the toilets. I have 
registered only one case where the toilet is not in 
use, although its owner assured me she uses it and 
finds it very comfortable. 

T ~ P  ~0t'n)30dfih?g .tu,LLeL. (Pho to  S A D E L ]  

As for the ;citcheils they ar@ us& in a?! cases E J ~  t:le 
pr~eparation oE food, though sornetim~s :he co~lvt yard 
is also used - this is the place used tr.ditionally 
except .@her? it rains. 'The fact t?mt cookl-nrj tasks cai? 
be perfarmed standing up at a comf~1rtah1.e counter, 



designed at an appropriate height, is another element 
for satisfaction. 

An awn h O V m  a n u  coupLe. 

Only in tine case of a widow living alone does the hou- 
se consists of only one room apart from kitchen and 
toilet. This means that it has a multifunctional cha- 
racter. In the other cases there is a clear division 
of functions which corresponds to aspects of family 
reiationships, orientation, size, place, etc. In the 
case of married couples with small children, the enti- 
re family sleeps in one room. In tne case of married 
couples with grown up children of both sexes, each 
subgroup - tke married couple, the daughters, the sons 
- each occupy one room if there are enough rooms in 
the house. 
The other activities, such as eating, weaving or fami- 
ly reunions, take place in the room considered to be 
the most comfortable one, from the point of view of 
space and temperature. Guests are entertained in the 
most representative room: i.e. the best and/or that 
with most furniture. 

In most cases, washing up and washing of clothes take 
place outside, because of a lack of space in the kit- 
chen - they argue. People wash in the kitchen. Showers 
have not attracted any interest. In only one case was 
there a wish to build a room especially for that pur- 
pose. In all cases the livestock has been taken away 
from the courtyard used by people. 

The incorporation of built-in shelves and niches for 
storage was not greeted with much enthusiasm at first. 
Their value was very much recognized afterwards once 
they had been used. 

The new houses have meant for these families the pos- 
sibility of assimilating 'modern' standards of 
living which do not conflict with their customs and 
traditions. We may ask why typical and ancient customs 
and habits, which we suppose are unpleasant and unde- 
sired, persist if they can be changed so quickly. Here 
we are refering, for example, to such practices as 
cooking, washing up, and sleeping on the floor. In the 
case of washing up and washing of clothes, for examp- 
le, it is noteworthy that no family has had the idea 
to build a little table or a counter to work on in the 
court yard, in order to make it possible to perform 
those tasks standing up, despite the fact that all the 
women interviewed pointed out that it is much more 
comfortable to work standing up in the kitchen. 



6.4 CHANGES IN DAILY LIFE 

Without doubt one of the most direct and most appre- 
ciated consequences offered by this project, especial- 
ly from the point of view of the women, is the change 
in daily life. 

In general. men remain away from the houses all day. 
They return only to eat and sleep. For them physical 
and spiritual comfort has increased. T t  is for the 
women that the change has Seen Eat- ninre ;:n?ortailt. Not 
only has the physical ,and spiritdal .:o~f . i r t  >F their 
'habitat' changed for the iiornen, b u t  t:it? i r coild i.- 

tions of wurk have chatiged r,33i::al l?. 'Thei r a CC irrnd.  - 

tion that they hat-? :nov-.J F r o t n  a .j L r t . ? ,  col c3 arid i~,l.ni:I 
ho1.e to a cornfortabl~? hoiisz? s;.t;thi-:;iz.?s t h i ?  .:i?;i;r.~c, 

This translates into: 
- Spacious housing v:? ?:h pias;e:-:?l: rva!~l.s anal wi.t-li 



floors which make i,? possible to control the condi- 
tions of hygiene - apart from being able to get 
cleaned. 

- With the elimination of the livestock from the fami- 
ly court yard, this is easy to keep clean and swept. 
There is no mud, no animals making it dirty with 
faeces and left-over food or turning it into a pool 
of mud when it rains. 

- The preparation of food now begins to be made stan- 
ding up, instead of squatting in the traditional 
position which is ticeing and unhealthy. 

Weaving can corzLLtinuc .in Rhe euenirzg. (Photo SADEL) 



- The availability of electricity for some families 
has revolutionized their lives. They can continue 
their traditional daytime activities into the night, 
for example weaving, ironing, etc, This includes the 
incorporation of television to the lives of the 'lLe 
majority of the beneficiaries of the project. 

~ U J L ~ U ~ Q .  

It must be noted that all those interviewed who did 
not have electricity considered it as their most 
urgent and desired necessity. Gas came second. Women 
always asked for gas. They are the ones who have to 
put up with inconvenient kerosene stoves which are 
cumbersome, dirty and dangerous. Fire wood has practi- 
cally disappeared in this area. 

Another important aspect is the introduction of furni- 
ture. None of the families interviewd had furniture in 
their old stone houses or gourbis - except for one 
family that had a bed. Now all the families own beds, 
wardrobes, tables and chairs. A logical deduction 
which is supported by the declarations of those inter- 
viewed, is that in the old houses or gourbis, not only 
was there no space, but there was no adequate environ- 
ment for furniture. There was physical and spiritual 

Th' ''6 ' '6  poverty. The new houses are "spacious and have digni- 
g o o d  padex' " g& Out ty" and they must be considered as such: with dignity. 0 6  ' h e  "Golden ptLinon". This means that they must be equipped with furniture, 

electricity, a gas cooker, curtains, pictures on the 
walls, flowers, drawings on t'ne doors and windows. The 
new houses are treated with loving care, which is an 
expression of the happiness that the houses bring. One 
of the women interviewed expressed this in the follo- 
wing words: "With my new house, the door to happiness 
opened up for me". 

Referring to the introduction of the toilets, some 
women expressed that 'in spite oE the comfort they 
bring, with toilets women had got a golden prison' 
because they did not longer had the pretext to go out 
to the bushes and then meeting friends. 

6.5 DIGNITY AND SEX&'-COPICIOUSMESS 

The building of a new form of hailsing undouhtedly can- 
not imply per se a change in the condition of the 
family. Owning a house will not bring about a better 
economic situation for the family. On the contrary, 
apart from the costs of construction it will generate 
maintenance costs. Access to a new f 3 r m  of housillg 
that is "human and has dignity", will however act as a 
dynamic and stimulating phenomenon in the desire for 
change (Chombart de Lanwe, 1956 ) . Tt will rcnficz this 
"unan condition' achieved when tliey Left the "dark, 
dirty and humid hole" which was. shared with the Fami- 



ly's livestock. They will gradually and permanently 
incorporate the ways, the tools, the symbols, etc., 

A happy AarniIy and Ahe nau which, with small regional differences, are common to 
h o w  c .  i P l ~ o t o  SAPEL)  all mankind. 

The  women undehtook t ~ k h  06  

heavy natuke.  (Photo SAVE11 

The interviews have confirmed that the attitude of 
passivity and resignation which was characteristic of 
these families in the past is now being overcome. This 
was a state of desperation and scepticism towards any 
possibility of bettering their situation. 

We believe that the participatory nature of the pro- 
ject gives us the key to this fundamental change among 
the beneficiaries. The project would not have prospe- 
red had it not been for the participation of ASDEAR, 
SADEL, and the beneficiaries - individually and in 
groups - which operated through the self-construction 
brigades. 

The beneficiaries are very much aware of the vital 
importance of the activity of ASDEAR for the project 
as well as of the tremendous effort which they them- 
selves put into the construction. They feel the weight 
of their personal contribution towards the fulfilment 
of the project. Housing has not been obtained freely. 
It has cost a great deal of effort for every family. 
The family has been capable of carving out for itself 
a habitat that has dignity. This is a feeling expres- 
sed by all those interviewed while they also admit 
that this would not have happened without ASDEAR, or 
more accurately without Philippe. 

It is important to note that all those interviewed, 
with exception of family number one (see appendix) 
have expressed the wish and the intention to enlarge 
their houses for various reasons. This will be done 
without the help of ASDEAR. In fact, four of the eight 
families interviewed have begun to build new rooms 
following the same standards as the project. 

6.6 HYGIENE 

There is no doubt that the standards of hygiene in the 
new houses are far superior to those which existed in 
the old ones. This affects not only the cleaning of 
the rooms, of the court yards where an important part 
of the family life takes place and where key domestic 
tasks are being performed, but it also affects the 
preservation of food in an adequate place, airing of 
the rooms, the eradication of humidity, etc. 

Among the highly positive facts there is the inclusion 
of cornposting toilets, which avoid contamination o f  
the underground water which provides water for drin- 



The ntandahch 0 4  hygiene i n  
t h e  new h u w c ~  izawe imprivwed 
nuRubRy and hood A b6QMe~ 
t u m g  ed . 

king and irrigation. This eliminates the centres of 
surface contamination which were the old open air 
'toilets'. 

In this case it would however be too soon and impos- 
sible to confirm a direct relationship between health 
and the quality of housing, despite the statement by 
various people intervi ed that "in the new houses we 
don't get ill so much". 7Y 

I cannot doubt, however, that there is a relationship. 
This view is formed on the basis of data obtained from 
an interview with the chief of the hospital of Rohia. 
On the basis of his experience of two years in his 
present capacity he explains that the Hospital of 
Rohia extends its influence over the hospital itself, 
four dispensaries and a mobile hygiene team which is 
in charge of disinfecting wells, vaccinating children 
and preventing malaria. 

The most common illnesses among children are infec- 
tions of the respiratory tracks in winter and diarr- 
hoea in summer. Changes in temperature, cold, together 
with the lack of immunity among children suffering 
from malnutrition and parasites, result in infections 
of the respiratory tracks, bronchitis, tonsilitis, 
colds, inflamations of the lungs, and convulsive 
coughs. In summer, the most common illness is the sum- 
mer diarrhoea. Its cause must be sought in the lack of 
hygiene and the contaminated waters. This, in turn is 
a fundamental cause of parasites. 70% of the children 
between the ages of six and ten living in rural or 
suburban areas have parasites. 50% of these children 
are malnourrished; and malnutrition promotes infec- 
tions. In this region there are also causes of typhoid 
caused by the contaminated water of wells and springs. 
There are also cases of tuberculosis. The cause of the 
latter is to be found mainly in the conditions of mal- 
nutrition, overcrowding and lack of hygiene. 

Over the last few years they have progressed a lot in 
the area of preventive medicine: vaccination of child- 
ren and family planning and the latter is better 
accepted than vaccination of the children(! ) .  

The practitioner who is very knowledgeable about the 
conditions of life of the peasants of Rohia-El Baria 
confirms that from the point of view of sanitation, 
the new houses represent a great improvement for the 
families that have benefited from them and the const- 
ruction of composting toilets is of great benefit for 
the entire community. 



6.7 AFFORDING THE COSTS 

Despite their varying levels of poverty, all the fami- 
lies who benefited from the project belong without 
exception to the most deprived peasants of Tunisia, 
those which Chabbi defined as being below the absolute 
limit of poverty (Chabbi, 1980). 

Thanks to the help of ASDEAR, the subsistence levels 
of those families improved somewhat. However, they 
lacked the capacity to save, even when they experimen- 
ted the aforementioned improvement. All those inter- 
viewed confirmed this, and, considering the levels of 
expenditures prior to the construction of the new hou- 
ses, it is difficult to believe otherwise. But I 
registered an increase in the levels of consumerism in 
all the cases, including the two social cases which 
were interviewed. This is made evident by the owners- 
hip of furniture, for example. None of the beneficia- 
ries has completely stopped paying what they owe. Even 
if they are late in the payment of the instalments 
they do not cease to pay. This, despite the fact that 
all those interviewed, except the employees of ASDEAR, 
expressed how difficult it is to meet the payments on 
the houses. Moreover, there are some families which 
have begun to build extensions at their own expenses. 

Be& a r i Q  MOW COmmOl: LM R o b -  This data leads to two remarks: On the one hand, it is 
EL H&a. ( P h o t o  SADEL) probable that the families have in fact changed the 

structure of their spendings. Maybe they define their 
incapacity to save in a monetary way. Maybe instead of 
investing in livestock, they now invest in housing or 
in furniture for the house. 

It is also noteworthy that all the interviewees state 
that their conditions of existence have bettered over 
the last few years in terms of housing, health and 
education. At the same time, they state that in the 
past they did not have such serious economic problems. 
We deduce from this that in the past they could meet 
the customary costs of living without any difficulty. 

The amount of silver jewellery owned by the women was 
an indication of their capacity to save. Today, every 
family faces problems in obtaining the mere necessi- 
ties of subsistence, and the women do not wear many 
silver jewels but tin ones. 

It is however noteworthy that despite the fact that we 
cannot register any change in the economic capacity of 
the families before and after their incorporation in 
the self-help construction project, today, these fami- 
lies do have decent housing, a few pieces of furniture 
and they honour their commitment to pay for the hou- 
ses. 

We conclude that these families have tine capacity to 
modify the structure of their spendings, which in any 



case are obviously very low. This, despite the fact 
that the families lack a capacity to save, given that 
they live, in most cases, below the limit of absolute 
poverty. 

The comparative analysis of the cost of the SNIT rural 
houses and of the ASDEAR houses indicates that the 
cost of labour makes the difference - the labour which 
is provided by the beneficiaries in the ASDEAR scheme. 
Finally it is this difference, which the beneficiaries 
of ASDEAR do not have to pay, in terms of money, for, 
which allows them to afford the houses. 

The expectations created by the new houses would also 
be of the kind which would stimulate economizing, not 
in terms of what they have in excess, but in terms of 

The O6 tiuhae what is less important than housing and a minimal in 1980. 
arount of furniture. These savings cannot come from 

r 7 . any other area than food and clothing. 

S N I T  

I OwnerS~ / In brief, it is important to note that the costs in 
I labour have dropped for the beneficiaries because the 
I I :ziEur was provided. In economic terms this is very 

I important for groups with those levels of income. Des- 
pite a critical economic position the project could be 

22D/m2 brought to completion thanks to organized help. The n beneficiaries met specific costs and there was no need to have recourse to subsidy for the project as a who- 
le. On the contrary, the level of subsidy was lesser 
than for the SNIT houses - 30% to 35% - and so was 
also the amount of the loan and the cash requirements 

ASDEAR from the beneficiaries. 

6.8 TECHNICILT, APPROACH 

RooEing is the critical point in this project as it is 
in many other projects in the Third World. No other 
it-m in the new houses presented major difficulties. 
Building material and known techniques - maybe a litt- 
le modified, improved, redesigned -- could be used for 
Lhe walls, the floors, the doors and shutters. RooEing 
was a critical point given that traditionally it had 
been made from a wood frame - tree trunks and thick 
boughs. This wood has completely disappeared from the 
surrounding area and the cost on the market is very 
high. 

Hence, the major t~chnological innovatzion of the prn- 
ject concerns the roofs, together with exper: irnent ing 
the possibilities of improving tlie ilsi. of torba. In 
both cases, the resi~lts ha.re been good if not snecta- 
cular. The project groilp "In57? tried, in t l : i  s ~~rojeclz, 
to use to the full the local. resosrces an-! t h e y  have 
achieved this aim. The traditional 5uiLSing tzchniques 



have been simplified and rationalized. Principles of 
precasting in situ have been introduced, given that 
the scale of the project did not economically justify 
the presence of a workshop. 

The use of local materials - stone - and traditional 
techniques have meant that the buildings offer good 
thermic conditions. Obviously this has been at the 
cost of using enormous amounts of stones which need to 
be quarried, cut, transported and finally transformed 
into walls, floors, etc. It goes without saying that 
the amount of labour involved in this project is very 
high. We can wonder whether we are on the right track 
for resolving the problem of housing in the Third 
World by using traditional crafts. Such reflexions, 
however, miss the initial objectives of this project, 
which were limited to finding a specific and concrete 
solution to the problem, in a given place and time, 
not a theoretical one. 

6.9 TRANSFW OF TECHNOLOGY: APPROPRIATE 
TECBNomy 

In his study "Transfer and Evaluation of Building", 
Reutersward (1984) makes an analysis of the different 
strategies of transfer of technology for the implemen- 
tation of aid programmes to development. He does so in 
the context of different theories of development. For 
the purpose of our discussion it is useful to refer to 
the strategy for the choice of the so called 'approp- 
riate technology', within which can be fitted the 
project of Rohia-El Haria. 

C~~riously, this strategy was developed and promoted by 
the industrialized countries. As a result, it has been 
criticized by those who are suspicious of the good 
intentions of the ' ex-colonial masters ' who 
could be producing new mechanisms of domination to 
keep the poor and ignorant of the world in a state of 
submission. 

In its most elementary version, this ' appropriate 
technology' is nothing else than the traditional 
technology which existed in the countries of the 
periphery before the desi-ntegration of the traditional 
systems of production caused by the colonial domina- 
tion. Productivity in those traditional systems is so 
low that it obviously does not meet the requirements 
of exchange within the present world market. As a 
result, it would be difficult for the ' appropriate 
technology' , understood in this way, to be develo- 
ped or even to be taken seriously. 

I find the discussion on the ' adequacy' of the 



chosen technology, and hence on its appropriateness or 
lack of it to specific circumstances of socio-economic 
development to be the most valid one. Thus, the lea- 
ding institutions in policies of development aid, such 
as the World Bank (World Bank 1976) and UNDP/IBRD, 
both cited by Reuterswsrd (ibid) suggest a series of 
criteria which might be taken into account in order to 
guarantee that the technology is appropriately chosen. 

World Bank Criteria 

Appropriateness of goal; relation between technolo- 
gy and development policy 

Appropriateness of product; useful, acceptable and 
a£ fordable to user 

Appropriateness of process; economic use of inputs and 
cultural and environmental 
appropriateness; compatib- 
le with local culture and 
environment 

LJNDP/IBRD Criteria 

- amount of local labour incorporated - objective to 
maximize, 

- amount of indigenous material used - objective to 
maximize, 

- functional performance, 
- replicability, 
- capital cost, 
- life cycle cost, 
- time to implement, 
- amount of foreign exchange component - objective to 
minimize, 

- environmental impact, 
- social impact, and 
- economic impact. 

S a d d  pLa!r~d a dundame&d 
noLe. ( P h u t u  SADEL) 

According to these criteria the project of Kohia-El 
13aria fits quite we13 witliin this strategy. In the 
present case i.t includes a few rare instances of 
transfer of technology. As can be seen from the analy- 
sis so far, none of the new techl2iques as such have 
been introduced. The part played by of the ~echnicians 
from the country providing the assistance has, on the 
contrary, been to adapt known techniques to i!-ie new 
local circ~imstances and to introduce rational snd 
scientific methods to improve the use of local mate- 
rials and tradikional building tzchniques. In all 
cases their fundamentn? role has 1 3 % ~ .  that- of ail\:<- 
sers, organizer.; a n d  promoters of the proje:':t. 



6 . 1 0  DEXEXOPMENT EPPECTS - D I S S ~ N A T I O N  OF TAE 
RESULTS 

Zmptroved k i t c h e n .  

One of the prior, long-term objectives of the Rohian 
project was to initiate a construction process which 
could be spread throughout the region and to contribu- 
te to the development of solidarity and a sense of 
group belonging. However, in its implementation, emp- 
hasis has not been placed on these objectives, but 
instead on technical aspects and on achieving the 
short-term objective: the construction of a certain 
number of dwellings. 

To analyze this point, I find useful the perspective 
developed by Edquist and Edqvist ( 1979 )  in their study 
"Social Carriers of Techniques for development". They 
draw attention to the current trend in many agencies 
concerned with development problems to concentrate 
their attention on bringing about Appropriate 
technologies: to make catalogues over simple tech- 
niques and to discuss how this knowledge can be trans- 
ferred to people in the. developing countries. They 
point out that without placing importance on the cha- 
racter of the society where these techniques are sup- 
posed to be used, such ah approach is technically nar- 
row-minded. They urge for an actor-oriented perspecti- 
ve as a supplement to a structural perspective, taking 
into account the user of the 'suitable techniques' 
and the constraints for their choice. They introduce 
the concept Social carriers of techniques'to 
develop such an actor-oriented perspective. The actual 
'social carrier of technique' they explain as "a 
social entity within a certain social structure which 
has an interest, as well as the power and know-how, to 
implement a certain technique". 

Coming back to the Rohian project, I would state that, 
as a result of the experience gained throughout the 
project, conditions are now ripe for expansion, at 
least at a local level. 

To discuss the actual possibilities for such an expan- 
sion I find it useful to analyze the various aspects 
suitable for dissemination and the potential or actual 
social carriers for this task. Basically we can find 
three groups of aspects for dissemination: 

- Functional and design aspects: lay-out of the dwel- 
lings, improved kitchen, latrines, niches for stora- 
ge, etc. 

-.Technological aspects: building techniques, use of 
local building materials, etc. 

- Organizational aspects: organized self-help const- 
ruction, financial and technical support, promotion, 
etc. 



The first group of aspects - functional and design - 
probably do not require specific social carriers in 
order to be disseminated. This may take place through 
the direct exchange of information and experience 
among the'users who spontaneously become actual social 
carriers. It is already possible to observe some 
examples that would confirm this hypothesis: accept- 
ance of latrines as necessary, built-in storage shel- 
ves and kitchen counter as elements of comfort, etc. 

The second group of aspects - technological - requires 
a certain know-how in order to be disseminated: poten- 
tial social carriers would be, for instance, the 
bricklayers who participated in the project, the tech- 
nician in charge of the technical supervision and the 
very Philippe Lebatard. To become actual social car- 
riers, according to Edquist & Edqvist ( 1979 ) ,  the for- 
mer should have been given the opportunity to use and 
transfer their knowledge. They themselves lack the 
necessary power to create the conditions for the dis- 
semination of their knowledge. 

B U - i n  bheLven. ( PhoXo SADEL) 
The third group of aspects - organizational - is that 
which poses most requirements for dissemination. There 
is not only need of know-how, but interest and power - 
political and financial - as well. In fact, there are 
aspects which appear to be the key to success in the 
project. From the analysis it seems that the actual 
possibility for the poor peasants to improve their 
housing conditions depends upon this group of aspects. 
The other aspects, if essential for implementation as 
well, are subordinate to organization, financing and 
promotion. 

Perhaps it is too early to try to draw conclusions 
related to the dissemination of the organized self-- 
help construction model of Rohia-E1 Haria within the 
Tunisian context. However, I find it useful to analyze 
if there are potential or actual social carriers, and 
to check their attitude towards the experiment of 
Rohia-El Haria in order to formulate hypotheses about 
their possible role in the future. 

Conceivable carriers for the organized self-help 
construction method could be: ASDEAR, mass organiza- 
tions, professional and technical institutions and the 
State. 

ASDEAR. Is this organization able to fill this role of 
social carrier? Only relatively, since it has limited 
technical and financial resources and limited influen- 
ce in decision-making at the government iegel. 

Mass organizations, trade-unions, etc. No reaction at 
these levels has been reported. 

Professional- organizati~ms, vocationa:L training in.?- 
tltutions, university insti tuti.ons; u t c ,  cou1.d at 
least t11eoreticall.y support this model, t!lus exerting 



some influence at decision-making levels. It must be 
noted that since the beginning of the project, there 
have been several attempts made, at various levels, to 
draw the attention - t3 establish cooperation, obtain 
participation, etc - of 'Tunisian institutions related 
to housing, without the expected results. The only 
response obtained has been from ENIT-Ecole Nationale 
DiIngi?nieurs de Tunis - for the exchange of expe- 
rience though only at the technological level. 

The State and the authorities concerned with housing 
provision. As a result of the attempts mentioned ear- 
lier, at the local level - Gouvernorat de Siliana - a 
great deal of acknowledgement together with limited 
financial support was obtained. At the central level, 
some positive comments on the project have been made 
by individuals. However, in practise, nothing has been 
done to benefit from the experience of Rohia El-Haria 
in terms of housing policy. The official self-help 
construction program mentioned earlier cannot be asso- 
ciated to the Rohia-El Saria experiment, since no 
recourse for organization and promotion is provided 
within the framework of the program. 

In my opinion, the difficulty in disseminating the 
valuable experience of the Rohia-El Haria project can 
be explained on the basis of a few facts which I 
referred to earlier: for example, seriously taking the 
poor of the countryside into account. Due precisely to 
their poverty and backwardness, these poor people lack 
any form of organization and power. Apart from ASDEAR, 
no one in Tunisia takes those groups into account. 
What reaction, then, could be expected from government 
organizations, professional organizations or techni- 
cians? 

ThQ p~otr  m e  Le6-i: d u n e  i n  
TuninLa. ( P h ~ t o  SADEL)  In his analysis of Swedish assistance in Tunisia, 

Barje Wallberg argues that "in m n y  cases, the 
importance of the tasks have been limited only to the 
technical aspect, giving too little space to the 
surrounding reality. This has had a bad effect on the 
results". (Wallberg, 1 9 8 2 ) .  In spite of the fact that 
Wallberg does not refer especially to the Rohian 
project, I find his conclusions valid in this case 
too. In other words, the role of promotion and the 
feeling of cooperation have not been given their full 
recognition in this project. Efforts were focused on 
the technological research which was conducted with 
extreme detail and precision. 

The lack of a constructive dialogue in the Tunisian 
context about the experiences achieved in this pro- 
ject, about its value as an alternative way to provide 
rural housing, etc, limits the impact which this expe- 
riment could have within the development debate. On 
the contrary, it places itself more closely within the 
framework of a certaiil category of aid projects finan- 
ced by industrialized countries in the Third World. 
Although it may bring limited concrete benefits for 



the given country - in this case about 50 houses to a 
group of families - it brings about a lot of experien- 
ce and knowledge that mostly increases the technologi- 
cal and scientific knowledge of the industrialized 
world, givinq a new twist to the North-South contra- 
diction. 

Of course, we have to ask ourselves whether there 
might be, in Tunisia, another group, not a part of 
ASDEAR and the beneficiaries, interested in the pro- 
ject and/or in the knowledge derived from it. We have 
to ask ourselves whether under such circumstances it 
is possible to organize a cooperation project which 
aims to transcend the framework of simple aid, barely 
charity, and which can fit into a deeper perspective 
of assistance in development. However, given that the 
Rohia-El Haria project has been implemented and that 
its results are evident, we can at least hope that one 
day this experience will be acknowledged by the autho- 
rities concerned with housing provision in rural 
areas. Thus, the dissemination of the proposed method, 
organized self-help, depends on the political will of 
those authorities. 



Z CONCLUSIONS 





7.1 ABOUT THE QUALITY OF HOUSING 

The quality of a dwelling depends not only upon its 
construction standards but above all on its adequate- 
ness to the needs and expectations of the users - i.e. 
its use value. In general it can be said that a cur- 
rent issue related to the housing programmes adminis- 
tered by central authorities is that dwellings are 
assigned constant use values to fulfil1 varying needs. 
The study of SNIT housing schemes indicated that this 
problem is even present in Tunisia. 

On the contrary, in Rohia-El Haria scheme, within the 
given economic and technological constraints, the gui- 
ding concept for housing design has been the indi- 
vidual needs and to some extent the aspirations of 
each household, interpreted by SADEL. 

L wonder why typical and ancient customs and habits - 
as for instance, those regarding kitchens and toilets 
- are so easy to change. I find that rather than being 
linked with tradition, these issues are related to the 
situation of poverty and backwardness of the target 
group. The introduction of compost toilets has not 
only resulted in an important change for the family, 
but for the region as well. This has evident conse- 
quences for sanitation. This statement should, of 
course, be verified in a few years time. It will have 
to be seen whether the toilets are still in use or 
whether they have been abandoned in view of the diffi- 
culties of maintenance, especially because of the spe- 
cificity of the composting process. 

The change in domestic tasks brought about by the int- 
roduction of kitchens, for instance, seems more cer- 
tain, despite the short time which has elapsed. 

The new houses significantly improved the physical 
living conditions in terms of space and hygiene, and 
provided for an adequate climatic comfort. In some 
cases the built-up area is still insufficient in rela- 
tion to the size and needs of the family. In others it 
is acceptable. Anyway, with only one exception all 
families interviewed expressed their desire of enlar- 
ging the dwellings. In some cases, due to an urgent 
need, in others because of a relative need, or rather 
an aspiration. 

The introduction of built-in shelves and niches for 
storage were almost a compulsive measllre, which was 
later given full recognition by the users. 

For the majority of the families surveyed, access to 
the new houses has meant access to electricity, gas 
and the use of furniture. They themselves have expres- 
sed this as obtaining access to 1111man conditions of 
life. On tile short term basis, women have beer] the 
major beneficiaries of this change. The project has 



definitely brought about important positive changes to 
tine housing conditions of the families studied indivi- 
dually. 

7.2 ABOUT THE ECONOMIC PEASIBILITY OF HOUSING 
FOR THE POOR PEASANTS 

The target group lacks economic means and savings 
capacity to afford a conventional housing scheme. On 
the contrary, they have an amount of under-utilized 
man-power as a result of the seasonal character of the 
agricultural work and the lack of other job alternati- 
ves. Consequently, their contribution with labour ins- 
tead of cash seems to be well founded. 

When analyzing the economy of these peasants, the eco- 
nomy's marginal character, its 107 level of integra- 
tion into the prevailing market economy and the impor- 
tant component of production for self-consumption 
become evident. In this context, the building of the 
houses seems more related to the sphere of reproduc- 
tion than to that of production itself. In addition, 
the housing market is practically non-existent in the 
area. Consequently, the exchange value - commodity 
value - of the houses is virtually nil. 

In the prevailing political-economic context rural 
housing in backward areas has an essentially different 
character from that of urban housing, in which commo- 
dity character dominates. The housing alternative 
developed for Rohia-El Haria shows, from a strictly 
financial view-point, some advantages compared wi-th 
the official. schemes since only 50% of the total cost 
- 30% subvention, 20% loan - is required in cash. The 
other 50% +z provided by the beneficiaries in the form 
of labour . The official self-help construction 
program supplies, at least theoretically, 90% - 35% 
subvention, 55% loan - of the cost per housing unit. 

Taking into account the difficulties in recouping the 
investment efficiently, the high 1-eve1 of subvention 
and the loss due to inflation - which in practise 
means that funds for housing have to be renewed perma- 
nently - in situations of scarce resources, the quan- 
titative effect of the investment in housing is most 
important. It can be argue6 that this is true or117 at 
the expense of increasing unpaid labour, i.e. explai- 
tatinn of the poor peasants. However, the previous 
analysis of the characteristics of this  parl ; ic l~ ' inr  
case of rural housing, showing Vlsir prevaiiing use 
value, weighs heavily i.n this argument. 

There is undoubtedly a need for subventions - i.e., 
the need for redistribution of the siarplus value - if 



there is any serious intention of improving housing 
conditions for the poor peasants. 

7.3 ABOUT THE ROLE OF THE STATE IN HOUSING PRO- 
VISION AND THE TUNISIAN HOUSING POLICY TOWARDS 
THE POOR IN THE RURAL AREAS 

If we assume that housing is a basic need of all peop- 
le, independent of their income or aspirations, we 
have to agree that housing has to satisfy the varying 
needs of each social sector, thus entail different use 
values. Moreover, because of its commodity character, 
in the prevailing political economic context, housing 
is provided with the main aim of capital accumulation. 

In the case of Rohia and similar backward areas, the 
production process of housing-commodity is obstructed 
by the feeble integration of their economies into the 
market. Thus, the construction of housing requires 
important subventions. As in this case, where the Sta- 
te does not represent the interests of the deprived 
peasants, it is neither willing to redistribute the 
surplus value to their benefit. The State so to speak 
provides sufficient subvention in order to warrantee 
the accumulation of capital through the construction 
of housing for the poor in the rural areas. This might 
explain the non-existence of construction firms inte- 
rested in rural housing, since the peasants cannot 
themselves afford the difference between the amount of 
subvention and the market value of housing. 

However, to prevent accusations of abandoning the poor 
in the rural areas to their own fate, the State incor- 
porates the self-help construction policy, which mere- 
ly means the transfer of its responsibilities, even 
economic, to the peasants. It might be argued that 
this is not true, that on the contrary, a subvention - 
loan level up to 90% appears as a very popular measu- 
re. However, what is true is that this 90% is related 
to an official price for housing, lower than the mar- 
ket value and at a constant rate, independent of the 
varying necessities or sizes of different families. 

In this way the State could stimulate - compel - 
savings in the housing area by having the poorest sec- 
tors, who lack cash, working without payment. It must 
be added that the number of beneficiaries from this 
policy is very limited. Thus, the key to meeting the 
housing needs is the source and the amount of subven- 
tions. The method of construction is merely subordina- 
te. On the contrary, the method of construction may 
conceal the real cost of housing. Such is the case in 
an example by Harms (1982:30) from the housing const- 
ruction program in Tulare County, California. Compa- 



ring three programmes, he verifies that the self-help 
prograinine was the most costly for the users - taking 
into account the time required i.e. unpaid work which 
at any rate has a value - while it was the cheapest 
for the State. 

Moreover, the new Tunisian policy for rural housing 
which supports self-help construction projects offers 
economic help only to the beneficiaries, and this only 
on an individual basis. Such a policy, begun in 1980, 
can in no way be related to the experience of the 
Rohia-El Haria project, for its conception is radical- 
ly different. This policy is definitely based on the 
State "avoiding" its responsibilities, or rather, 
expressing the interests of the social sectors it 
actually represents. In fact, it is unrealistic to 
imagine an adequate housing policy which reaches the 
poor peasants within the prevailing political-economic 
context of Tunisia. Why, in this context, should the 
government worry about the poor peasants? How much 
power do they have? They are powerless and unorgani- 
zed. Only ASDEAR and similar organizations with phi- 
lanthropic aims are concerned with the improvement of 
the miserable living conditions of these groups, and 
there are no perspectives of change in sight. 

7.4 ABOUT ORGANIZED SELF-HELP AND PARTICIPATION 

The Rohian experiment has, without doubt, demonstrated 
the importance of the participation of the users in 
the process of providing housing, even though this 
participation can be more or less limited. This does 
not only mean participation as to how and when to 
build, but also participation in the process of const- 
ruction. The significance of participation is evident 
in circumstances where the levels of poverty require 
that the owners carry out the maintenance work on 
their houses. They need "know how". Participation 
through economic contribution is also a key point, for 
there is a difference for working people between 
obtaining a house through their own efforts and recei- 
ving it from public charity. These remarks obviously 
originate from comments made by the families intervie- 
wed. Their remarks bring out the difference in housing 
attitudes between the beneficiaries oE the studied 
project and those planned by SNIT. 

The SNIT houses do not only remain unoccupied in a 
high percentage of cases, but those which have fir~ally 
been occupi.ed are in most cases quite run down. I n f o r -  
mati-on obtained during a visit to those houses also 
indicates that the occilpants are not pleased w i t h  the 
location, the size and the comfort. In all cases, they 
have occupied thein because they did not have a choice 



and becaase it was free. A comparative analysis of the 
results of the SAUEL/ASDEAR and SNIT houses in terms 
of costs/benefits yields obvious results. 

On the other hand, in a given concrete situation as in 
Rohia-El Saria, it has been possible through organized 
self-help to significantly improve the housing condi- 
tions with a percentage of subvention-loan lower than 
that foreseen by the official prgrainrnes. In consequen- 
ce, a greater quantitative effect of the investment 
has been achieved. In addition, this project, because 
of the marqinal character of the benefited qroup, does - - 

. SADELIASDEAR MW hob3e. not implicate mechanisms of repression or integration, 
Photo SADEL ) and only relatively implies the increase of unpaid 

labour, all of the above currently the most strongly 
criticized issues in self-help schemes. 

I agree with Philippe Lebatard when he states that 
without promotion there is no organized self-help. 
This statement seems obvious, but my experience rather 
shows that in most self-help projects this aspect has 
been neglected. In those projects I have encountered, 
the key to success or to disaster has been the inten- 
sity and the quality of the work of promotion and 
organization which, in social and political dynamic 
situations, is often done to a great extent by the 
beneficiaries themselves. Meanwhile, the promoters of 
these projects do not always emphasize this aspect. 

If the objective is to efficiently produce housing at 
a low social cost, and if there are enough available 
resources, it would be irrational to propose self-help 
construction. For it is true that many self-help sche- 
mes result in slow building processes and sometimes 
become quite expensive, also for the funder, because 
of the promotion and management costs, inflation, etc. 
These issues are frequently pointed out by authorities 
concerned with administering housing consruction who 
do not mind or are simply not interested in the 
effects that - at individual or community level - 
organized selfhelp can bring about. 

7.5 ABOUT TEE ASSISTANCE FOR DEVEIX)PMENT 

The Rohia-El Haria project has been almost totally fi- 
nanced by SIDA within the framework for the Swedish 
Assistance for Development in the Third World. Thus it 
is noteworthy to analyze - apart from the humanitarian 
aspects of the project - its significance for the 
Tunisian development strategy. 

On the basis of the analysis presented in chapter 6 I 
will conclude that this experiment has pijgduced many 
positive results. It has meant that 86 families 



benefit from new houses and have left the previous 
subhuman housing conditions. Some families were privi- 
leged to have some of their members learn building 
skills and be given paid work in the project. This 
provided an important increase in the family income. 
The payment of salaries, transport and construction 
costs has increased the local flow of money and ren- 
dered the regional economy more dynamic. This, though, 
is only a temporary phenomenon. Moreover, housing pro- 
duction itself is seldom considered a productive acti- 
vity with development effects, among other things, 
because of the great amount of subvention it assumes 
and the immobilization of the investments. 

On the other hand conclusions reached on the basis of 
the analysis of the present experiment - and on many 
other similar ones aimed at providing housing to the 

. deprived sectors of the population, be they urban or 
rural - show that housing itself is neither the prob- 
lem, nor the solution. However, houses must be a part 
of development projects. Even through the building of 
a house, as a work of social organization and promo- 
tion, we may obtain results which contribute to glo- 
bally changing the situation of the beneficiaries. 

Thus,the production of housing would not be an end in 
itself, but a vehicle for social change. The experien- 
ce gained, the satisfaction of having managed to imp- 
rove the living conditions thanks to a great extent to 
personal effort, the awareness of the need of solida- 
rity outside the family to achieve common objectives, 
etc, would help the group to become aware of both 
their rights and obligations as citizens and, through 
a learning process, become able to demand the former 
and to fulfil the latter. 

However, this project does not seem to have motivated 
changes in the attitudes of the beneficiaries towards 
the community. According to the information obtained, 
these families lack the practice of cooperation out- 
side the family. The only exception was a few tasks on 
rare occasions. The organization for the implemen- 
tation of the project hardly attempted to change this 

The aghic~&utiae pkoduc-tion model. 
-in i n n u 6 d i c i e n t .  
[Photo SADEL) On the other hand the work of ASDEAR in general does 
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could entail an inzrease in production and consequeot- 
ly break the stagnation of the regional economy. 

7 .6  ABOUT THE TEACHING OF BRCHITECT[IRE 

The participation of students in this kind of project 
is undoubtedly of great value to their vocational 
training. To face new problems in unknown circumstan- 
ces, without previous experience requires great free- 
dom when approaching the study subject. At the same 
time, the students are compelled to scrutinize a 
variety of disciplines of knowledge. Moreover, facing 
a concrete problem which they are to solve acts as an 
important factor of motivation. If, in addition, there 
is the possibility of implementing the proposal, rea- 
lity places very precise limits and increases the 
level of requirements: the proposal must be realistic. 

It goes without saying that this is quite an ideal 
situation as a learning process, but it also demands a 
lot of effort if good results are to be achieved. To 
supervise such a project there is need of an adequate 
teaching staff with enough knowledge and experience to 
correctly orient the experimentation. 

P. unique n & d o n  as a 
Ceakru~:g p f i o c e ~  . ( Photo 
SADEL) 

7.7  FINAL REMARKS 

From the analysis of the Tunisian rural housing policy 
and from the experience gained through this project it 
is evident that the only way to face the housing pro- 
ductions for the poor peasants is through substantial 
subventions and long term loans and this independent 
of the method used to build the houses. In other 
words, without a policy of redistribution of the sur- 
plus value it is not possible to achieve any social 
housing. 

In addition, if housing supply is foreseen through 
central organs and there are no intentions on the part 
of the State, nor power at the popular level, to 
change the prevailing situation, it is easy to ander- 
stand the reasons for the lack of interest which the 
Rohian project has attracted, as well as the loss for 
Tunisia of the experience gained over four years of 
implementation. This experience, which is technologi- 
cal, social and organizational, could be put into 
practice by ASDEAR. But this institution is not spe- 
ciflcally interested in housing and it does not appear 
to be ready to change its sphere of activities. 



University institutions have also been approached, but 
only a limited interest has Seen shown and only in the 
technological aspects. In a country where popular hou- 
sing supply is centralized and limited to governmental 
action, the dissemination of experiments such as the 
Rohian experiment cannot be anything other than limi- 
ted without the support of the State. 

Through organized self-help, two other essential ele- 
ments for the success of the project have been provi- 
ded, namely adequate technical assistance and promo- 
tion. Without these ingredients, the dynamics of the 
inhabitants and the availability of local building 
materials alone are not enough to warrantee the impro- 
vement of the housing conditions, especially when dea- 
ling with passive, backward peasants. 

This statement is corroborated by the attitude of the 
people asking Philippe Lebatard to improve their dwel- 
lings or to build latrines instead of trying to solve 
things on their own. 

Through the participation of the beneficiaries, the 
limited financial resources have become the best use 
values for the users. Their contribution with labour 
allowed for a greater quantitative impact of these 
limited resources, substituting rhe lack of cash by 
work. In this way the pmr peasants avoided the si5ia- 
tion of becoming passive recei-~ors of public charity. 

The most valuable aspects of the project  are its tech.- 
nical appropriateness and its pnsi tivs e:Eect. on the 
families benef i Led, on a short.-term b a s i s .  



NOTES 

1) Information obtained through an interview with A. 
Chabbi, Tunis, December 1983. The interview was con- 
ducted by the author. 

2) D= Dinar, Tunisian currency. 1 D 1$US 

3 )  It is important to note that subsistence production 
which is more important in the countryside than in the 
town can slightly alter the statistics presented here. 

4 !  For this and following sections I have used data 
from the "Enquete Population Ernploi 1980n, Institut 
National de la Statistique. Ministere du Plan et des 
Finances, Repilblique Tunisienne, Vol. National, Dec. 
1982. 

5) Survey on the irrigated areas. Tunis, 1980. 

6 )  It is interesting to note that, according to offi- 
cial sources, 90% of Tunisian families owned a televi- 
sion set in 1983. 

7 )  'Torba' is a kind of clay which is abundant in 
the region. 

8) There are many terms which refer currently to this 
kind of schemes. Following the Thesaurus in the field 
of Human Settlements of the UNCHS-HABITAT, I use in 
this study the terms self-help, self-help construction 
and self -help housing. 

9 )  The information which is summarized here stems from 
a paper from the Ministere de 1'Equipement dated 
February 15, 1980, which refers to "Logements Ruraux". 
The other source was an interview with the "Sous 
Directeur du Controle Technique" de la Direction de la 
Construction de l'Habitat, Dr. Rais Moncef, conducted 
on December 12, 1983. 

10) The development theory based on "Self Reliance" 
was developed among others by John Galtung. Various 
publications listed in the bibliography document it. 

11) B T S, type of soil-cement made by SSADEL. 

12) The subsidy of 30% granted by ASDEAR is similar to 
that provided by the Tunisian Government for the cur- 
rent plans for rural housing. 

13) CODEI, (Cooperation and Development) is another 
n.g.0. operating in Tunisia. 

14) Pre-tensioned concrete joists and concrete or 
ceramic blocks are industrially produced in Tunisia, 



but their costs were beyond the economic means of the 
project. 

15) The collapse was due to the bad quality of the 
sand that was used. But this created a fear in the 
beneficiaries which was difficult to wipe out. 
16) 1.781.300 tons of cement were produced in Tunisia 
in 1980 and approximately 2.400.000 tons were consu- 
med. Self-sufficiency in this material was foreseen 
for 1983. (Byggdok, Export Service HZfte 7 - Tunisia 
1983 - Stockholm 22p). 

17) There are places in the world where there is a 
direct relationship between the quality of housing and 
health. Such is the case of Argentina, where Trypano- 
somiasis Cruzi (known as "Mal de Chagas" ) is transmit- 
ted by a blood-sucking bug (known as "vinchuca") which 
inhabits the thatched roofs of the "Ranches" (typical 
houses of the poor in the countryside). They infect 
people at night, during sleep. In this region, one of 
the main prophylactic actions consists precisely in 
eliminating the "ranchos" and in replacing them by 
houses which do not provide an ideal environment for 
the proliferation of the insect. 

18) The value is not based on all costs, since admi- 
nistration, technical supervision and promotion expen- 
ses are only partially included. 

19) 54 families have benefited from the ASDEAR-SADEL 
project and 32 from the ASDEAR/CODEL project. See 
point 4.10. 
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FAMILY 1 

No land 
No cattle 

Father, diviner 
Mother, housewife, domestic chores, weaves on the loom 
Son, 1 9, unemployed 
Daughter, 15, unemployed, illiterate 
Son, 13, goes to school 
Son, 10, goes to school 
Daughter, 8, does not go to school, stays with the 

mother 
Daughter, 6, goes to school 

Due to its lack of resources, this family is conside- 
red to be a social case. They have no land nor cattle. 
They were nomads who settled in Fondouk Debich eigh- 
teen years ago. The father is a diviner. The family 
lives from the very small income that this brings in. 
The oldest son acquired some bricklaying skills when 
the house was being built but he is out of work. The 
whole family participated in the building of the hou- 
se. The elder daughter could also work, but she cannot 
find work, either. The family generally lives from the 
help of the community - the mother insists that it 
does not come from t-he neighbours, nor from their 
relatives. 

PLau 0 6  A h t  oLd halcne and t h t  nw one. (Sout~ce: And~h.snon L.A. e,t d, t i 5 :  1171  
This was one of the first houses to be built. As the 
family lived in a gourbi, it was decided that two new 
rooms with vault would be bui1.t with a kitchen and a 
toilet. The family has no confidence in vaulted roofs. 
They live in fear. The parents' room faces the domi- 
nant winds and is very cold in winter. The house does 
not receive much care and attention. It is dirty and 
in disorder. It is a family which is very poor, extre- 
mely ignorant and depressed. 



They thank God for the house and for the fact that 
they have come out of the "humid, dirty dark hole", in 
which they used to live. But they do not show great 
enthusiasm for their situation. They say that were it 
not for the house they would leave for "a place where 
they could live better". 

Some signs, however, contradict this: there are pieces 
of furniture which they declare having bought from the 
benefits on the sale of a small field they inherited; 
there is a motorcycle which apparently does not work 
but which looks in good condition. 

The mother invites us to some freshly baked bread. We 
could observe the baking process. To our surprise it 
was left to rise under a 'burnous', upon which the 
cat was peacefully sleeping. The interview finishes 
with the following words spoken between sobs: "my hus- 
band is old and cannot work. My son does not have work 
either. I don't know how our days will end. We are in 
the hands of God". 

FAMILY 2 

5 ha. of land with irrigation, 
1 cow, 
A number of sheep 

Father, 30, ASDEAR mason, agriculturalist, tractor 
driver 

Mother, 25, house chores, agriculturalist 
Daughter, 5, at home 
Son, 3, at home 
Son, 6, at home 

This family comes from the area but not precisely from 
Fondouk-Debiche. They have lived there since they got 
married six years ago. The father is from a family of 
peasants who have some wealth. The yuantity of land 
owned can be counted in tens of hectares. Though they 
are by no means rich: they cannot either be 
classified amongst the poor of the region. Thus the 
father went to school and compl-eted his secondary edu- 
cation, specializing in building. This knowledge allo- 
wed him to participate very actively in the building 
of his house and, from there, to work as chief oC bri- 
gade and mason employed by tZSDEAR, . year ago, toget- 
her with hj.s brothers, he bought a tractor with a 
three years credit. This is to work his ].and and that 
of his neighbours for a fee. The.; consitler C-iiin step 
to be a decisive one and the threshold to a h~?tkar 
future. B u t  the truth is that the p,vymeti"i O F  the trac- 
tor swallows all their income. The17 must also emp:.n;. a 
paid driver to drive the trnctsr, given that the f?t- 



her works for ASDEAR and his brothers cannot drive it 
either. 

P L a a  0 6  ,the O R ~  hvune and Zhc new one. ( S o w ~ c e :  Andeh.~non 1.14. e.2 c&, 7 9 : 5 4  and 8 5 :  l 1 9 ;  
The wife, a mother of three, wishes to have three more 
children. She does the house work and tills the plot 
and she also weaves. She cannot read or write, but she 
would like to be able to do so, though she doubts she 
could ever learn. She is young but retains all the 
traditions of the Berber'woman: dress, make 
up, jewels, spinning wool, weaving on the loom, many 
children. At the same time, the house is clean, order- 
ly and decorated with care. She wants all her children 
to study. One notes that she is hard working and has a 
progressive spirit. The little girl of five is the one 
who is responsible for looking after the baby. She 
oftens carries him on her back. She is also responsi- 
ble for preparing the food for the livestock. This 
consists mainly of pieces from cactus leaves. 

They say that there is practically no collaboration 
with the neighbours. They form a large family - some 
neighbours are also members of the family - they help 
one another a lot, but only 

They thank God for the change the house has meant and 
they consider that self-build is an appropriate meth- 
od. "They have worked a lot, they have been very 
tired, but they have the house". They lived in a hole 
without fresh air nor furniture, and now they live in 
a house, as human beings, with a floor, a bed, win- 
dows, furniture. 

They have two rooms, the old one has a flat roof, the 
new one has an arched roof showing some unimportant 
cracks which are enough to fuel the fear that it may 
collapse. For this reason they practically do not use 
this room, except as a storage place and as a kitchen 



when the weather is bad. They also maintain that it is 
badly oriented and very cold. They hope to be able to 
finish the kitchen which is half built, and to build 
another room. They believe they can do it by themsel- 
ves, without the help of ASDEAR. 

They want to have a gas cooker and electricity. The 
latter is impossible because this is a very small com- 
munity of only six families. It is below the minimum 
number required by the authority to extend the elect- 
ric cable. This causes great frustration to the fami- 

ly - 
About a year ago a strange thing happened. The father, 
together with a few friends went on a three day jour- 
ney to Italy. They travelled from Tunis to Rome by 
plane, then on to Naples by train, and back to Tunis 
by boat. This was a tourist and business trip. Thanks 
to the sale of the imported goods which they were 
allowed to bring back to the country, they covered the 
costs of the trip and they undoubtedly had a fascina- 
ting experience which is uncommon for the people of 
Rohia-El Haria. This family also hopes to have a car 
"to go on outings to Tunis". 

At the end of the interviews we could not leave wit- 
hout having to submit to the traditional ritual for 
guests of honour which consists of being profusedly 
perfumed by the lady of the house. In this case it was 
"Opium" by Ives Saint Laurent, one expensive perfume 
of the French market which the father had given to his 
wife as a present on his return from Italy. 

FAMILY 3 

1 ha. of land, no irrigation, 
4 sheep 
2 or 3 rabbits 

Father, daily worker without fixed employment 
Mot.her, at home spins and weaves 
Daughter, 19, at home, spins and weaves 
Daughter, 18 " " 
Son, 17, studying 
Son, 14, studying 

This fami1.y has always lived in the area. They have 
land but without irrigation. They cannot cultivate it. 
They have a few sheep and the father does odd jobs 
when he gets them. He used to be the caretaker of the 
medical dispensary of "El Haria" and he recei-~ed a 
salary. NOW they cannot repay the house. This family 
has no means of putting money aside, except by w+?aving 
blankets. After one or two years oi xork, a bi-anket 



brings 40-50 D. However, the eldest daughter who does 
not have a iiancg yet, has an important dowry for 
her wedding day. It consists of a number of blankets 
and rugs. 

court y z r d  

5m 4..-i_rn.-, 
Ptans 0 6  Lhe otd haune and ,the 
new one. ( S a u c e :  Andthinan L.A ! j 

U! d, 8 5 : 1 3 3 )  
The house is very well kept, clean and orderly. They 
have made blue drawings on the original white paint. A 
third room is half built. It is for the children who 
live in Tunis when they come to visit. 

They are very pleased with their new house. They 
always use the kitchen to cook, but the washing up and 
the washing of clothes take place outside. They would 
like to have a washing shed or a larger kitchen for 
doing the washing. They would also like to have more 
niches in the walls for storage. If they had the means 
they would buy more furniture: first the beds, then 
the wardrobes and finally a table and chairs. In the 
old house they only had a rug to sleep on and blan- 
kets. The daughters sleep with the mother in the small 
room and the father sleeps with the sons in the large 
room "to keep guard" 

They only go to the doctors in case of serious ill- 
ness. Otherwise they rely on traditional medicins and 
on the plants from the mountain. The mother as well as 
the daughters are experts in this field. The daughters 
do all the house-work and look after the livestock. 
The mother only spins and weaves. The men work out- 
doors. They would like to have electricity and gas. 
They are very pleased with the toilet. 

They have no tradition of collaboration with the 
neighbours. They only help one another for special 
occasions such as weddings and deaths. 

They found the project very positive. They do not find 
anything negative in it. It has meant a lot of effort 



and all the family has participated in it. "Who does 
not get tired, does not achieve anything", says the 
mother at the end of the interview. 

1/2 ha. of land with irrigation, 
2 sheep, 
2 goats 
1 donkey 
2 rabbits 
chicken 

Father, 45, ASDEAR mason, agriculturalist 
Mother, 40, at home, spins and weaves 
Son, 20, ASDEAR mason 
Son, 12, goes to school 
Daughter, 18, at home, domestic chores, agriculture, 

care of livestock 
Daughter, 16, at home, domestic chores 
Daughter, 14, " " 

This family has always lived in this place. The 
parents have no intention of leaving, the children do. 
The eldest son remains while he has work, the daugh- 
ters will leave for where ever their husbands will 
take them when they marry. Three daughters already 
live in Tunis. They know people, relatives and 
friends, who have left for Tunis and are well. But 
they are well here too. 

The family owns half a hectare of irrigated land which 
they cultivate for subsistence. They do not have a lot 
of water. Their economic condition is 'good' 
because the father and the son are masons for ASDEAR 
and they always have work and a secure salary. They 
have electricity for the water pump, but not in the 
house. It is very expensive. They have gas. It is 
expensive but very, very useful. They also want a 
television set and another room. But they do not have 
the means for this. All the family helped in the pro- 
ject: the father as a mason and the rest of the family 
as labourers. It was a great effort, a great distur- 
bance, it was very tiring but "tiredness and hardship 
can transform themselves", the mother asserts. 

Life has totally changed for them. Before they nsed to 
live in a small, cold, humid and dirty ho1.e. They did 
not have "space for the wakes". "That was hell, now it 
is paradise". They even declare that before, they 
al.ways used to have colds and now, in the new house, 
they never catch any. 



he n u  howe. 

t yard 

PLUM 0 6  t h e  new 
h o ~ ~ .  (Souace: (I 1 
Andet l ion  L .A .  cf - 4 
UL 8 5 : 7 2 3 ]  

The house is large, comfortable, very clean and order- 
ly. There are pictures hanging on the walls and cur- 
tains on the windows. In the court yard there are two 
fruit trees: an apricot tree and an apple tree as well 
as a rose bush. The house consists of two parts. One 
part with a vault, which the family does not appreci- 
ate very much. It is easy to see that this is only a 
prejudice. The parents have their room and the sons 
have theirs and the daughters also have their own 
room. The parents' room is used for all the family 
activities. The daughters' room is the best kept one 
of all the house. It is used to entertain visitors. 
All have beds, except the parents who prefer a rug on 
the floor as a matter of habit. 

The house is surprising for its order and cleanliness. 
The cultural evolution which this family has undergone 
is clear. It is undoubtedly due to the influence of 
the daughters who live in Tunis. This has affected the 
younger ones who look after the house as well as 
caring for the livestock and working in the fields. 
The mother only gives instructions and spends her time 
spinning and weaving. The men do agricultural work and 
are employed by ASDEAR. 

They do not have a tradition of collaboration with the 
neighbours, except for parties. They do not have any 
conflicts either. They would like to have a better 
road to Rohia and more than one shop in the neighbour- 
hood. They are very pleased with the help they recei- 
ved and with the house. 



1 / 4  ha. o f  l a n d ,  no i r r i g a t i o n ,  
1 cow, 
hens  and c h i c k s  

Mother,  widow, 4 4 ,  l o o k s  a f t e r  t h e  house and t h e  
l i v e s t o c k  

Son, 22 ,  o n l y  comes on v i s i t s  - student. 

T h i s  l a d y  is a  widow and s h e  s a y s  t h a t  s h e  h a s  a lways  
l i v e d  i n  t h i s  p l a c e  and h e r e  is  wlllere s h e  w i l l  s t a y  
u n t i l  s h e  d i e s .  She is v e r y  p o o r .  She does  n o t  h a v e  
a n y t h i n g  e x c e p t  t h e  houso,  t h e  cow and a  few c h i c k e n .  
She r e c e r v e s  a  s m a l l  widow's pens ion .  Her son h a s  
r e c e i v e d  secondary  e d u c a t i o n  and h e  h a s  been i n  T u n i s  
f o r  a  y e a r  now l o o k i n g  f o r  work. 

She h a s  no way o f  s a v i n g  and o f  paying f o r  t h e  house .  
Th i s  is a  s o c i a l  c a s e .  She r e c e i v e d  t h e  house  f o r  
f r e e ,  and p r o v i d e d  $11 t h e  l a b o u r  s h e  coi l ld :  c a r r y i n g  
w a t e r ,  s t o n e s ,  mix ing  t h e  p e a t  f o r  t h e  b u i l d i n g  
b l o c k s ,  but  no more. The son c o u l d  n o t  h e l p  a s  h e  was 
s t u d y i n g  w i t h  a  g r a n t  i n  Makkar. 

The changes  t o  t h e  house  have been t h e  f o l l o w i n g :  
changing of  t h e  o l d  roo f  made o f  b ranches  and p e a t  and  
b u i l d i n g  of  a  k i t c h e n  and a  l a t r i n e .  She i s  v e r y  p l e a -  
sed  w i t h  h e r  new house .  She is v e r y  t h a n k f u l  €or  t h e  
h e l p  s h e  r e c e i v e d ,  and d e s p i t e  t h e  tremendous e f f o r t  
p u t  i n t o  t h e  s e l f - b u i l d  p r o j e c t ,  s h e  would b e  w i l l i n g  
t o  d o  it a g a i n .  

She d o e s  n o t  have  e l e c t r i c i t y  no r  g a s  f o r  l a c k  of  eco-  
nomic means. She d o e s  n o t  have  a  loom e i t h e r .  I f  s h e  
had money s h e  would f u r n i s h  t h e  house  b e t t e r .  She 
would t r y  t o  make it more c o m f o r t a b l e  and she  would 
buy a d i n n e r  s e r v i c e  f o r  t h e  wedding of h e r  son .  

bM Her house  b e f o r e  was c o l d ,  d i r t y  and d a r k .  She would 
l i k e  t o  have  a n o t h e r  room f o r  t h e  shcwer and f o r  s t o -  
rage .  When t h e  w e a t h e r  i s  n i c e ,  s h e  cooks  and e a t s  i n  
t h e  y a r d .  T h i s  i s  t h e  o n l y  house  o u t  of  a l l  t h o s e  w e  
v i s i t e d  which h a s  s t o n e  s e a t s  i n  t h e  y a r d ,  i n  t h e  most  
sunny c o r n e r  p r o t e c t e d  from t h e  wind. Wnen t h e  w e a t h e r  

U is bad ,  s h e  cooks  and e a t s  i n d o o r s ,  i n  the k i t c h e n .  

@an 0 6  ,the 1zut1 1120113e. 
She washe:; t h e  c l o t h e s  a :~d  does  t h e  washing up i n  t h e  
ya rd  because  " t h e  k i t c h e n  i s  ve ry  s m a l l " .  She s a y s  

(Sou4ce: Aizdeh.$sov~ L .  A .  t h a t  the t o i l e t  is  ve ry  comfnrtablc;  t:hat ahr? 
et d, 8 5 : 1 3 l )  a lways  u s e s  it. During o u r  v i s j  t ,  howcrrer, t i le  ??i 1 e t  

was occllpied by a  b r o o d i . 1 ~  hen. it i c  e 7 i i d e n t l  :r n o t  
used f o r  t h e  purprisc it was inlren:lc:i f o r .  

Despi. te h e r  a g e ,  s h e  would l i k e  t o  l~earn 'c-, r.>.33 nviLi  
w r i k e .  She o f t e n  helps th-: n?ii;!?bol~rs i L? ,cio::1;.si. i ic ci;r>- 
r e s  ' and s h e  is du l.. r e t r  ib>lti..-!' ! 3ht- : L., . a 
r e l i g i o u s  1.ady wh2 oFL-en ci tes  t i le  ; i . ;rl '? L I ; I :  i ;  ilil!ii.-.-- 



ful for having always received help when she has 
needed it. 

Our interview finishes with the following sentences: 
"The one iiho has determination will be rewarded at the 
end of his days". 
"The project has been very positive. They have helped 
us. It has been good". 
"With the new house, the door to happiness has opened 
up for me". 

FAMILY 6 

2 ha. of land with irrigation, 
11 sheep, 
1 goat + 2 kids 
chicken 

Father, 30, caretaker of the ASDEAR plot in the school 
of "El Haria" 

Mother, 25, household chores, agriculture 
Daughter, 3 
Son, 2 
Grandmother, 50,  spins, weaves, looks after the 

children Brother, 35, labourer, agri- 
culture 

Wife, 24, household chores, agriculture 
Son, 1 

This household is formed by two brothers and their 
wives and children together with their mother. 

The youngest of the sons is employed by ASDEAR and he 
receives a fix and secure wage. The family owns a plot 
of two hectares of irrigated land, tilled by the brot- 
hers and their wives. The women also look after the 
livestock. The elder brother also does odd jobs when 
he finds any. This is not very frequent. 

The family has always lived in this place and the mot- 
her is the only one happy to stay. All the other 
adults want to leave. They would do so as soon as they 
could find work somewhere else. The lack of work and 
the low income are the main cause of dissatisfaction. 
The plot provides hardly for subsistence and a little 
marketable surplus. They bought the livestock with a 
loan from the bank. The wage of the youngest son is 
shared between the whole family. No one in the family 
can read or write. One of the women would also like to 
attend adult education. She is the one who is most 
forceful in wanting to leave. 

This family has never been able to put money aside, 
nor can it do so now. It is very difficult for them to 



pay f o r  t h e  house. Now t h e y  have e l e c t r i c i t y  and g a s ,  
but very o f t e n  t h e y  cannot  use  it because t h e y  have 
not pa id  it. I f  t h e y  had money, t h e y  would l i k e  t o  buy 
many t h i n g s ,  e s p e c i a l l y  f u r n i t u r e .  The mother is t h e  
only person t o  have a bed; but  t h e y  mainly want t o  buy 
l i v e s t o c k  t o  be a b l e  t o  make more money. 

PRunn 06 Lhe old houne uvtd t h e  n u q  oize. 
'Sauce: ae7 They t h i n k  t h a t  t h e  s e l f -- b u i l d  p r o j e c t  has  been a good ti .5:142) 

idea  on t h e  p a r t  of ASDEAR. It has meant a l o t  of 
e f f o r t ,  but now t h e y  have comfortable  homes d e s p i t e  
t h e  f a c t  t h a t  " they a r e  l e f t  wi th  t h e  d e b t "  t h e  qrand- 
mother d e c l a r e s .  Before,  t h e y  used t o  Live i n  mud, 
l i k e  animals ,  now t h e y  have human houses. They s a y  
" the  d i f f e r e n c e  i s  enormous". It is e s p e c i a l l y  t h e  
younq women who sa:y t h a t :  "Now t h e r e  is much l e s s  work 
t o  do i n  t h e  house, it is more comfortable ,  you can 't 
compare i t " .  

Though t h e y  have two k i t c h e n s ,  they  only use one 
because C-hey s h a r e  t h e  wage and tile i i~ea l s .  They always 
coolr i n  t h e  k i t c h e n .  They a l l  use t h e  toilet. 

The en t . i re  family he]-ped i n  t i le  self-buj . ld  p r q j e c t ,  
but e s p e c i a l l y  t h e  e l d e r  brot i ier .  A s  p1 -rnncd t ! ~ e y  
exchanged h e l p  w i t h  t!ie nc?i.jhboilrs. T h i s  w c r l t  i i i t - ! ~ ~ ~ t  

cor;:Lici. They a r e  pl-eased i.7iirh t h e  ho~ise, thoiigii l h c y  
a r e  t r y i n g  t o  bilil-cl ano ther  jrciom tor t l ~ e  mc?ti?er w i t n  a 
loan from USEERR. They would h a v e  l i k e d  to hav? had 
1)iggei rooms: 'Yo o e c e i ~ r e  guest5'"and l t i~cy  '30 i rat  1.ike 
the locai..ion of t h e  k i t c i i e n  an4 ol tlic. t i? i i .e t ;  the?  
say:  "you always hnv- thet7, i:i :ro:l; oil yoi:". 

The facc of harririy e l - e c t r i c i t y  iil~. ; , ,  ~:h~iir;jeii ::nei~ 



lives a lot. Now they watch television every evening. 
They are friendly towards their neighbours, they help 
one another with the well-S, for parties, in case of 
illness when they also lend money. They do not practi- 
ce any other form of cooperation, nor are they inte- 
rested in any. 

They would like to have a better road to Rohia, to 
visit the Hamam and the Mosque. This family seems very 
much aware of its poverty and backwardness and they 
are ready, according to A. Chabbi, to leave the count- 
ryside as soon as the first opportunity arises. This 
is maybe because the household consists of two couples 
who are young but not too young. 

FAMILY 7 

5 ha. of land with irrigation, 
5 sheep 
1 mule 

Father, 60,  works in agriculture 
Mother, 54, spins and weaves 
Son, married, 22, responsible for agriculture 
Wife of son, 20, household chores, weaves, care of the 

livestock 
Daughter, 16, household chores, weaves, care of the 

livestock 
Son, 10, goes to school 
Son, 8, " " 
Son,7, " " 

This family has always lived in Ouled Zina, and they 
have never considered leaving, despite the fact that a 
neighbo~r left for Tunis four years ago and has been 
doing very well there. 

The 22 year old son was one of the first to benefit 
from the ASDEAR programme for agricultural help and 
the father accepted to leave to him the responsibility 
for the family plot. They own five hectares of irriga- 
ted land with sufficient water all year round. Howe- 
ver, their yearly income is between 400 and 500 D. 
This makes it difficu1.t for them sometimes to pay the 
instalments on the house. They lack other means of 
income, but they produce most of the food they consume 
themselves. The family cannot put money aside. Someti- 
mes they rent part of their land to neighbours for 
lack of money to buy seeds. 

They have electricity in the house. This has brought 
great changes to family life. Now they can watch tele- 
vision and weave in the evenings. They also have an 
electric iron. The women would like to have more wool 



to weave, another room, more furniture, a better road, 
a permanent doctor, a Barnam! The men would 
like to have a better road, more transport facilities, 
and a vegetable canning factory. They would like to 
buy a tractor with the help of a loan, despite the 
fact that the use of tractors is problematical in the 
area. Not only is a tractor not profitable when it is 
owned on an individual basis, but it is very difficult 
to redeem the investment. But no one in the area has 
had the idea to form a cooperative. 

The relationship with the neighbours has always been 
good and has shown solidarity within the families. The 
quarrels, if any, are rapidly resolved. The women 
sleep in the neighbours' house when the men are absent 
from home. They lend one another food, agricultural 
implements and even money, hut each one looks after 
and sells his products individually. They also help 
one another in digging wells. 

c o u r t  
yard 

24 The self-built project has not brought any significant 

G' changes to the relationship between neighbours; they 
helped one another for the big tasks, as planned, but 
each family did the rest by itself. The entire family 

0 1 5 m  collaborated: the men doing the heavy work, the women 
1nn-r~ 1 1  carrying water and materials, doing the mixing, prepa- 

ring the meals. "It was a tremendous effort and it 

Ptam 0 3  tile c i f d  houne impinged on all the -~1sua1 chores of the family, but 
the results justify it", says the father who is illi- 

ulld t h ~  f 1 t L L '  O M E .  (Souficg: terate but speaks french. Ile adds: "I would like to 
AndEM60n L . A  a e j  '5: '451 learn to read and write to teach the others". 

The family is not a very religious one. They arz  not. 
bothered by the lack of a mosque in the vicinity. 
Except for the father, no one beli.eves j.n healers. 
They are pleased with the n e w  house, decpite t'n f a c t  
that it is still small for thorn. They n i g h t  ha.\?,: mana- 
ged to build one room mayl-,c wi'cho~~t the helg 3 E  
ASDEAR, but never two. N m  they arc; buiLrlj.ii3 ;I t i l i t  d 
room. They have furniture, a television set, el-ectri- 



city, gas and an electric iron. Before, they did not 
have anything, except the rug to sleep on and the 
blankets. They were ten in one room only. Now there is 
a room for the new couple and another for the rest of 
the family. They are always thinking of bettering the 
house and of buying more furniture. 

They all use the toilet and wash in the kitchen. The 
women always cook in the kitchen. They do not like 
the design of the house. The women particularly disli- 
ke the fact that the toilet is so conspicuous and that 
the kitchen remains hidden. They say: "The kitchen 
nust be seen, the toilet must not" but in fact what 
they want is to show that they have a counter and gas. 

Finally, they think that, despite the fact that the 
new house is a bit small, it has changed their lives, 
it has humanized their lives. The house is clean and 
orderly. The women do not participate much in the 
interviews. They prepare the meal. We are invited to 
have lunch, a hot and delicious "sauce rouge avec du 
pain" and they promptly return to the loom at which 
they both work. Meanwhile the mother continues to spin 
wool. 

FAMILY 8 

10 ha. of land with irrigation only for 1 ha. 
4 chicken 
1 cow 

Mother, widow, helps the eldest son in the fields, 
, spins and weaves 

Daughter, 20, looks after the house. Weaves and sews 
Son, 18, works the land 
Son, 14, attends secondary school 

This family has always lived in Ouled Zina. The father 
died fourteen years ago. They own 10 ha. of land which 
could be irrigated but the water from the well is only 
sufficient for one hectare. Agriculture is the only 
source of income of the family and this does not 
exceed 306 D per year. For this reason they often can- 
not pay the instalments on the house. 

The family has no means of putting money aside. Apart 
from the land, the house and the livestock, their only 
possessions are a few bits of furniture (a bed, four 
chairs, a table, a wardrobe, a rug and various blan- 
kets) and a battery powered television set, for they 
do not have electricity. The daughter also owns a 
sewing machine which she bought through the Programme 
for Rural Development. But she has not yet learnt to 
sew. 



They do not want to move from here. If they had the 
means they would buy a gas cooker and another wardro- 
be. Rut first, they would buy livestock in order to 
increase the family income. They long for electricity 
and a loom. The one they have now is on loan to them. 
The loom is very important, for the only means of put- 
ting money aside is through weaving blankets. They 
weave as they obtain wool. A blanket takes months and 
even years to make. It all depends on the quantity of 
wool they can buy, as they do not have any sheep of 
their own. A finished blanket can be immediately used 
by the family or in case of necessity it can be sold 
on the market. Traditionally, too, daughters begin to 
prepare their dowry - consisting basically of blankets 
and rugs - when they are teenagers and even before 
they meet their future husbands. 

This family is also very pleased with the new house 
"Now we sleep peacefully and comfortably. The house is 
clean. Before, when we were in the gourbi, we lived in 
a dirty, dark hole, piled up like animals". The self-- 
build project required excessive effort from this 
family and it notably interrupted the usual tasks, but 
now "the tiredness has gone and the house remains". 

All helped to build the house. The mother carried sto- 
nes, water, mixed the BTS. The daughter prepared the 
food for the builders. She served tea and coffee. The 
son helped in everything when he had a moment free 
from his agricultural work. He also painted the house 

l 
yard 

blue after it was finished. 

The new house has greatly changed the family's way of 
life. Now, the mother and the daughter sleep in one 
room which is also used as a living room and a dining 
room. The sons sleep in the other room. The kitchen is 
used to store the food and the utensils and to cook 
when it rains or when the weather is bad. Otherwise 
they continue to prepare the food in the yard. They do 
so in front of the kitchen, and still on the ground. 
They also do the washing and washing-up in the yard. 
"It is not practical, but the kitchen is very small" 
says the daughter. 

They did not have any fi.irniture in the gourbi, they 
0 1 

5m p only had the rugs to sleep on and the blankets. They 
m-1 LJT had no kitchen, no electriciy. "The toilet is a l u x u -  

ry" says the happy daughter. "The rooms are a bit 
small and one of them is badly situated, facing the 
dominant wind. It is very colcl in winter. Tt j .s  better 

Plan 0 6  . t h ~  rlew h o w e .  in the sununer " . 
[Soukce: Andemnon L . A .  
et at, 8 5 :  150) The daug!zter wou1.r-l like there to be a ;io~~.i;i~ training 

centre, in order to learn ts read, - , ; r i te ,  s e w ,  -nrenT~, 
etc. She attended school for t w c  ye.3:~ h t  canl;ot read 
or write - she has forgotten. Thny :$ou?d ; 1 3 ~ :  the ,,>ad 
to be better. They wo-old also 1i.ke to haT;? ,: 10,:a: 
'hamam' and a 'collection centre' i~he::? thzy cos?, 



sell the products of their plot. 

Tiney have always had a good relationship with their 
neigbours and they have helped one another in cases of 
major importance - sickness, parties etc - but they do 
not share any taslcs nor things except the tools and 
the wkkeelbarrow given by ASDEAR. Often disputes arise 
over the use of these implements for all want to make 
the maximum use of them. 

The mother ends by saying: "If I had the means, I 
would build another room for the time when my eldest 
son gets married, or for the time when Mabrouka - the 
daughter - comes to visit me with her husband and 
children". 

By way of conclusion we can say that the new house has 
brought a notable qualitative change in the life style 
of this family. The house is orderly and clean, like 
its occupiers. The children want to continue to better 
the standards of living and they are prepared to work 
hard to make it possible. The lack of rain has caused 
a lowering of the underground water level and the 
wells are nearly dry. For this reason they cannot 
expand cultivation. A counter similar to that of the 
kitchen but placed in the yard would lighten the 
domestic chores even more. 



APPENDIX I I I: 
VOLUME OF WORK AND COSTS 

1 )  FONDOUK DEBICHE 

New b u i l d i n g  2 9 2  m2 a t  2 7 . 7  D/m2 
R e p a i r s  1 0 6  m2 
C o u r t y a r d  w a l l  106  m 

2 )  KHEBINA 

New b u i l d i n g  410 m2 a t  39D/m2 1 5 , 9 9 0  D 

R e p a i r  S 294 m2 a t  20D/m2 5 , 7 6 1  D 
C o u r t y a r d  w a l l  229  m 

3 )  OULED ZINA 

New b u i l d i n g  421.9m2 a t  45D/m2 18 ,985 D 
R e p a i r s  402.15m2 a t 3 0 D / m  1 2 , 0 6 4 D  
C o u r t y a r d  w a l l  181 m a t  49D/m 5 , 3 4 0  D 
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